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ELDERLY CRIME VICTIMIZATION

(Local Police Department Crime Prevention Programs)

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 28, 1976

House or REPRESENTATIVES,

Svscoarmrrres o Housing axp CoNsuaer INTERESTS,

Serecr COMMITTEE ON AGING,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room
2208, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Edward R. Roybal (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Subcommittee members present: Representatives Roybal of Cali-
fornia and John Paul Hammerschmidt of Arkansas.

Full committee members present : Representatives Wm. J, Randall
of Missouri (chairman of the full committee and member, ex officio, of
the subcommittee), and Mario Biaggi of New Yorl.

Mpr. Rovsar. The meeting of the Subcommittee on Housing and
Consumer Interests will come to order.

Today we are holding the fifth of a series of hearings on elderly
crime victimization. To date, the subcommittee has received testimony
from HUD, the FBI, the Law Enforcement Assistance Administra-
tion, and senior citizen organizations. Each organization has provided
us with very useful information.

This morning, however, the emphasis of our inquiry will be on
those agencies that deal directly with the crime problem on a day-to-
day basis. Today we wish to discuss the experiences, findings, and
recommendations that the Alexandria and Montgomery County
Police Departments may have in regard to the crime problems con-
fronting our Nation’s senior citizens.

We are hopeful that the information produced at this hearing in
conjunction with that which we have already collected will be useful
to our subcommittee in making recommendations to the legislative
committees, Most important, we hope that we will be acting as a cata-
lyst in finding crime prevention solutions for the elderly.

The witnesses this morning are : Chief John B. Holihan, Lieutenant
A. G. Salvis. and Lieutenant Robert C. Ieys of the Alexandria Police
Department, to be followed by Ms. Bonnye Cohen and Lieutenant
Hancock of the Montgomery County Police Department, accompanied
by Don Wassman of the Montgomery County Area Agency on Aging.

It is the hope of this committee that after holding this series of
hearings, including hearings to be held in the housing projects here
in Washington, D.C., and throughout the country, that we will be
able to get enough information to make positive recommendations to
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the legislative body. This is not a legislative committee. We therefor.
will have to make recommendations to legislative bodies, or introduce
legislation on an individual basis.

Each member of this committee as a Member of Congress can do so,
thus we have two avenues that we can follow. One is the recommenda-
tion to a legislative body, or di-ect legislation that will be presented
by members of the subcommittee.

"We hope to produce a meaningful report on the subject matter that
is of most interest to the elderly, and that is their protection.

That, in general, is the purpose of this hearing.

We greatly appreciate your presence.

Chief Holihan, proceed in any way that you may desive.

STATEMENT OF CHIEF JOHN B. HOLIHAN, ALEXANDRIA POLICE
DEPARTMENT; ACCOMFANIED BY LT. A, G SALVIS AND IT.
ROBERT (. KEYS

(hief Hormax, Thank you very much, My. Chairman.

Tt is a pleasure to be here this morning.

T am Chief John B, Holihan from Alexandria, Va.

I have with me today Tt. Andy Salvis, who is the commanding
officer in our community relations section that deals with some of the
areas that you are concerned with, and also Lt. Robert Keys, who
is the commanding officer of the planning section that deals with erimes
in general.

I have been chief in Alexandria for 6 yearsand had some 2814 years
service prior to that time with the Syracuse, N.Y., Police Department.
T have been in Alexandria, which is a city with a population of 110,000,
which Hes on the outer fringe of the Beltway area surrounded by
Fairfax County and Arlington County.

In compiling the statistics that we have available, we find that
elderly criminal victimization as it has been identified is not one of
our major problems.

According to a recent study, individuals over age 65 account for
only 6.27 percent of Alexandria’s population while nationally citizens
over 63 account for almost 10 percent of the population. The study
further indicates that approximately 80 percent of these senior citizens
have incomes below the poverty level established at $6,000 per year.

Thervefore, crime against the senior citizen represents a considerable
cconomic impact and contributes to their problems. If it is a crime of
violenee such as rape, assault, or robbery, the traumatic effect is greater
and the chance of serious physical injury is increased.

In order to determine the level of crime against the elderly, we
recently compared part I index crimes for the total city population
with those committed against individuals age 65 or older. In 1975
our officers investigated 9,798 part I index crimes while senior citizens
reported only 229 offenses, 2.4 percent of the crimes reported against
over 6 percent of the population. This comparison would support the
conclusion that victimization of senior citizens is not a major problem
in Alexandria.

Although the volume of crimes is not great, the impact that erime
has behooves us in law enforcement to do everything possible to insure
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the safety of our older citizens. The following are two examples of
crimes against the elderly which might have been prevented through
a public awareness program:

Case No. 1. A white female, 62, was approached outside a super-
market by one very glib individual who engages in casual conversation.
The second subject runs up claiming to have found a pocketbook with
$30,000 in it. The victim 1s convinced to draw money out of her sav-
ings as “good faith” money for her shave of the find. She gives these
flimflam artists $800 out of her savings and is told to go, see some-
one, later determined nonexistent, to get her share of the found money.

This type of crime is quite common against the elderly who seem
to be more gullible than most.

Case No. 2. A lady 71 years old was sexually assaulted at 11:15 p.m.
at the entrance to her apartment when she went out to empty trash.
Liunckily she was not injured.

The Alerandria Police Department is trying to cope with crimes
of this type through public awaveness programs, as well as through
traditional police procedures.

To alert senior citizens to the hazards of dealing with flimflam
artists, a film presentation and discussion program has been made
available through the Senior Citizens Service and the American Asso-
ciation of Retired Persons.

We have also presented programs using films and speakers to
emphasize precautions to be used to decrease the chance of becoming a
vietim of rape, and street robhery.

Although we don’t have all the answers, we believe that these pro-
grams are a step in the right dirvection.

Gentlemen, T have submitted a chart and if vou have it there, I would
like to talk about this chart a little bit.

It shows the 1975 offenses against the elderly, and in this case, we
find that in the age bracket from 55 to 64 we have what is known as
the part I index crimes which are the capital indicator crimes that
most jurisdictions are adjudged by. We find that in the 55 to 64 age
category we have about 449 crimes out of the approximately 10.000
that were reported.

In the 65 and over bracket, we only have 229 for that period of
time. In one of the categories, the category of larceny, we have grand
larceny and petty larceny, which combine to give the total larceny
figure listed in the part I index.

You can see the types of crimes that are being committed there.

As you see running down the grand lavceny scale there, we find that
thefts, larceny from vehicles is 16 and auto accessories in the 50
category and from a building 21. They seem to be some of the major
crimes concerned,

In the audio accessory category ('B's have been a very outstanding
item in Jarcenies over the last 2 years. In fact T would say that with-
out UB’s, that auto accessory number of 50 would be considerably
smaller.

In the petty larceny area, we find that thefts from a vehicle and
thefts from buildings are our major indicators in there, so that type
of larceny is what these people are facing.
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In robbery we have small occurrences, few occurrences. Commercial
establishments, gas station type robberies, only four for last year, and
in other types of robbery other than armed, we have some highway
robberies, only five that show for 1975 in that category.

5

OFFENSES AGAINST DLDELLY
1976 ~ January-Februery

PART I IKDLX CRIMES ROBRERY ~ ARMED

‘While we are dealing with those areas, the second sheet is the “to
date” sheet for January and Februavy of 1976, and compares the

categories.

We see, looking at those, that the occurrences are very, very low
excegt grand larceny of auto accessories in the age of 55 to 64 area.
[The information shown on the chart follows:]

FART I IVDEX CRINES

1875 QFFENSES AGAINST ELDERLY

ROBEERY - ARMED

55-54 65-Over 55-64 88-Cver
Hurder [} [+ Highvay 2 kA
Race 1 3 Commercial House 3 2
fobhary pii 8 il Station L] 2
Apsravated Assault 12 g Chain Store o 1
Burglary 134 89 Residence ] o
Lzrceny 258 120 Bank 0 o
dato Theft L33 2t ¥iscellaneous 8 _.0
TOTAL 449 229 TQTAL g 3
CPALD LAPCENY ROBEERY
55-64 65-0ver 55-64 §5-Cver
1 1 Highway 5 3
7 8 Cormercial House Q o}
o] 0 0il1 Station [} 0
From Vehicle 16 3 Chain Store Q g
Auto Access, 50 7 Residence [ ¢}
Biayele 2 1 Bank [ [
frem "Building 21 20 Miscellaneous _0 _t
From Coin Cper. TQTAL 5 3
Hachires b ]
Miscellancous 12 5 GRAND TOTAL ROBBERY 14 8
TOTAL 109 43
PETIT LARCENY
55-64 65-0Qver
Fichpocket 1 [+
Pursesnatch 5 6
Shoplift o [
Fronm Vehicle 19 8
Auto Access, . 50 23
Bileycle 5 2
From Building 42 24
From Coin Oper.
Nachines 0 0
#iscelldneocus 24 _ly
TOTAL 146 71

B5-cy 65-Over 55-¢1 £5-Cver

Huzrder 0 0 Highway 3 ¢
Rape 0 1 Commereial House o] 0
RobLery 1¢ 5 0il Station [¢] 0
fpgravated Assoult 3 1 Chain Store 8 1
Burglary 18 21 Residence 1 1
Larceny ug 22 Bank [ 4
Auto Theft _6 _3 Hiscellancous _0 9

INTAL 85 43 TOTAL y 2
CRALDY LARCENY ROZBERY

554 65-0ver 5564 B5-yvar

Pickpocket 2 1 Highway 5 3
Parsesnateh 5 2 Commercial House 0 0
Shoprift [ [+] Q11 Station 0 4]
Yrom Yehizle & [ Chain Store 0 0
Auto Access, pR:1 £l Residence 1 C
Bicycle [+} 0 Bank o ]
From Building 2 2 Hiscellaneous _5 _8
from Coln Oper. Hachines o o TOTAL 3 3
Hiccellanecus .8 3

TOTAL 3L 10

TIrIn LAVCDNY
Fickp

Furcesnaveh

acket

Shoplift

Fron ¥ehisle

Sag
Cofn Oper, Hachines

#iceslleneous

:loou’.l—‘wmowo
sloomol—‘moov

TOTAL

Chief Horrma~. Alexandria has compared very favorably over the
last couple of years with the erime indicators. In 1973-74 the total
increase in crime across the country was 18 percent, while Alexandria
was 15.6 percent. In 197475 the Southern States showed an 11 percent
increase, national was 9, Alexandyia was 3.1, so our general crime rate
is in pretty good shape, and the fact that we are showing a small
number of occurrences in the senior citizen area goes along with the
rest of the crime reporting in the city.

So much for the occurrences of crime, and where we think we ave at
in the city. :

Now in order to deal with the way that we are trying to cope with
the problems of the aged, I'have Lieutenant Salvis with me, who will
discuss some of the steps that his unit takes to work with these people
to make them aware of the problem that exists.

T4-057 O ~ 76 - 2
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Mr. Bracer. Before we go into Licutenant Salvis' testimony, these
figures, 55 to 65 and over inclusive, what portion of the total number
of incidents does that represent?

Chief Horrmax., About 2 percent. I think the first page of the
written handout will give you that figure.

Lieutenant Krys. Sixty-five and over was 2.4 pevcent of our total
crime victims.

Chief Horrmax. That is in the second paragraph. 229 offenses, 2.4
percent.

Mr. Biacer. How large is your police department, Chief?

Chief Horammax. We have 225 sworn. We have about 75 civilian,

Mr. Biacar. What is the population of Alexandria?

Chief Horrmax. 110,000,

Mr. Bracer. What is the nature of the residences?

Chief Horruax. It is basically residential, a good many people from
Washington.

Mr. Bracor. From one- and two-family homes?

(Chief Hornrax. We have one-family homes and high-rise apart-
ments, garden-style apartments. There are not too many two-family
homes.

Mr. Bricern What is the proportion of the one-family residences
and high rises?

Chief Horrrax. T haven't got that figure.

Lieutenant Keys. About 70 percent of the residents are in some type
of rental property. That will give vou an idea of the large volume
of apartment dywellers that we have.

Chief Horrmrax. We also have four elderly homes that are pretty
mueh in the same area, but their population is minimal as compared to
the elderly population in the city.

Mr. Brager. Do yvou have any public housing?

Chief Hoviran, We have public housing. T don’t know swhat the
exact figures are on that, but there are elderly living in public hous-
ing, ves.

Mr. Bracer. Do you have figures for the public housing?

Chief Hormrax. No, T haven't. We can get figures for you, if that
would be helpful.

Mr. Bracer. T would appreciate that.

Chief Horrman. We will see that you get that.

Mr. Roysar. Will you supply that information for the record?

Chief Horurax. T certainly will.

[ The information provided follows:]

One thousand three-handred and forty public housing units; 278 elderly living
in public housing (28¢-).

Licutenant Sarvis. Gentlemen, T have been connected with police-
community relations for the past 3 years, and I would like to give you
a little background as to what our responsibilities are. It may be of
some assistance to you.

A police-community relations section in a police department has
numeroqs responsibilities and objectives and those responsibilities and
objectives vary from one department to another.

(renerally speaking, the needs of a community will dictate the direc-
tion that a police-community rvelations section will follow. As the
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criminal offenses and statistics change from month to month, so will
the needs of the community change.

In Alexandria, the primary goal and objective of our police-com-
munity relations section is erime prevention.

It is our responsibility to prepare and present crime prevention pro-
grams to the citizens of our community as a means of educating our
citizens on the protection of their persons and their property. These
erime prevention programs are presented to civie and social organiza-
tions, business establishments, public and private schools, neighhor-
hoods and senior citizen organizations. Hopefully, this type of cover-
age exposes our crime prevention programs to every segment of our
particular community.

To assist us in the selection of a promotable crime prevention pro-
gram, our section receives a copy of every field reporting offense. The
reports are invaluable to us as they help us determine the type of
offenses that appear to be on the inerease, how and when they oceur
and who the victims are.

For example, a few years ago, a number of flimflam offenses were
coming to our attention, and the senior citizen was the predominant
vietim. It became obvious that we had to inform our senior citizens
of the problem and make them aware of preventive measures. Conse-
quently, we depend on our local news media and personal contact with
senior citizen organizations,

In addition, it was necessary for us to procure a visual aid that was
relevant and would serve to assist us in educating our senior eitizens.
An extension to the visual aid is the availability of handout material.
Budgetary problems are not new for police departments; however, we
were greatly assisted by the National Retired Teachers Association
and American Association of Refired Persons who supplied our section
with a crime prevention booklet geared for the retired and senior
citizens.

Visnal aids that are presently in use and have been found to be
very informative and effective are “*On Guard—Buneo,” “Nobody's
Vietim,” and “Crime in the Home.”

#On Guard-—Bunco™ depicts the bunco artist preving on the frailty
of character in their vietims, as portrayed in four vignettes presented
in this film. The elderly citizen duped of life savings, the homeowner
who imagined he was taking advantage of someone else’s misfortune,
the unwary housewife, and the confidence trickster on the streets.
Subtle con artists, their ways and means and some of the fraudulent
schemes they perpetrate. ,

“Nobody’s Vietim.” This film covers the two basics of personal
safety—avoiding danger and dealing with danger. The first section
on avoidance covers walking alone, thwarting purse snatchers, using
a dog for protection, driving alone, parking and leaving a car, car
trouble, home sceurity, advice on gun possession, and telephone harass-
ment, The second section emphasizes escape as the object of self-defense
and deseribes what to do if confronted. Tt covers the use of weapons,
of such familiar objects as purse, keys, magazine, et cetera, and cau-
tions on use of chemical weapons. Interviews with women who have
actually been attacked point up dangerous situations. i

“Crime in the Home.” This film offers valuable tips on effective
means employed in protecting yourself, your home, and your prop-
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erty. The probability is th«t one day you will become a vietim--the
possibility is reduced if resmedial action is taken promptly. Dramatic
vignettes demonstrate how to protect vourself, mark property for
identification, deal with confrontation, decide about firearms, and
protect your home—empty or inhabited, doors, locks, windows, neigh-
bors, police, alarms. and security devices minimize the prospect of
becoming a victim.

With the program developed, all that remained was to present
it to as many senior eitizen organizations ag possible.

Other erime prevention programs that we have available to our citi-
zens include those desling with the problems of burglary, rape, and
street crimes. We also offer resident sceurity survers and encourage
citizens to adopt improved seeurity measures, where applicable, for
their dwellings as a means to deter burglaries, Citizen awareness and
crime prevention is synonymous; therefore, it is imperative that erime
prevention programs be maintained on a continuons edueational basis.

Mr. Rovsan. Thank you, Lientenant.

My, Hammerschmidt ?

Mr. ITaorarerscnyipr. Gentlemen, I am going to have to leave to
go to another snbeommittee meeting, but before I do I want to express
my appreciation for your being with us this morning and thank you
for your testimony. I am sorry I am not going to have a chance to
listen personally to the Montgomery County Police Department, but
I will read it later in the record, of course.

T am impressed by these statistics. It looks like Alexandria is a pretty
safe place for elderly people tolive in.

As we have listened to testimony here, we have been concerned that
in certain urban arveas, and perhaps other avens of the conuntry, elderly
citizens may be removing themeelves from arveas of hign erime inel-
dence, As a result they are restrieting their own freedoms to 2 great
degree, and that may account for some of the lower erime statisties in
certain cities.

I don’t know whether you feel this is true in Alexandria, but, of
course, what all of us are interested in is for a citizen to feel that he
can move frecly within his commnunity.

Do you have any feel for that?

Chief Horrrran. I feel that the people that are living in the different
homes for the elderly kind of tend to stay inside. I live right in the
middle of three of them. I don’t see them out walking around a great
deal. I see their families coming and taking them out, going for rides
and things of that nature,

However, the people that live out in the community do go on the
streets, and they become vietims of purse snatchers. They also become
vietims in different ways, like the flimflam we discussed. I guvss
pocketbook snatching is about their biggest problem. The people that
live in the community are out around on the streets, and we do see
them, :

Mr. Brager. Would the gentleman yield?

My, IaraErscmior. Surely.

Mpr. Bracern I made that same observation as T traveled. It appears
to me that the reason for that situation is that many of the homes
for the elderly or senior citizen centers, have programs which involved
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the elderly. There is interest within the structure, and they have com-
panionship within the structure.

Ts it possible that that could be the reason?

Chief Toramax. I feol that i3 exactly right. The main purpose for
people going out is probably to go to the grocery store or something
like that. In the home they stay in, all food is provided and they have
all kinds of programs. They have people that they become friends with
and they meet, sit, talk and play cards with and they have no need
to go outside. 1 think this probably is what these homes provide, other
than just being residents. They provide companionship.

T know the one that is across from me, I see them out walking around
the gardens. They have garden space that they work in, and they never
go off the property. They have walks up on the top floor where you
see them exercising. Theve is just very little need for them to go any-
place else.

Mr. FlaararerscinmnT. T have one other question before T leave.

T noticed that in your erime prevention program, the sway you seem
to communicate with the senior citizenry is throngh the senior citizens
Qroups. ) .

T wonder, is LEAA giving you some help, and is it possible that
you could expand that base of information?

Licutenant Sirvis. LEAA was very helpful to us when we first
started getting involved with getting our erime prevention programs
in gear. They were of great assistance to us financially so that we were
able to seeure the visnal aids that we needed so ba:lly. but as it ¢tands
vight now, we are pretty well set. It is just 1 yuestinn now of continuing
to update our material and our progiums, ) )

Mr, Bracer. Do vou have a prefiy broad publie relations program
where elderly citizens know they can have accessibility to this
information?

Licutenant Sanvis. Oh, yes, sir. We cover, of course, the entire com-
munity. but in this particular case we did focus specifically on a pro-
aram dealing with the senior eitizens, because we became aware that
they were becoming vietimized in specific areas of flimflamming and
purse snatchings. Aside from that. of course, all other erime prevention
programs that we have for the entire community would also be a useful
tool for the senior citizens as well.

Mr. Bracer. T noticed those statisties on burglary and theft of the
elderly residents are practically minimal.

Licutenant Sarnvis. Yes, sir. Our home security surveys really help
on that also.

Mr. Bracer. Thank yvou gentlemen, )

Mr. Rovsar. Do you have anything else to add, Chief?

Chief Tonntax. T think that is all we have to add today.

Mr. Bracer. What is the employment picture in Alexandria?

Chief Hornrmax. We are in protty good shape. I don’t know the
percentage but I know we are in pretty good shape.

Lieutenant Keys. Just under 4 perecent,

Mr. Braggr. T am sure that is significant. Apparvently you have done
the fundamentals as far as communicating with people and making
them awave of the possibility of fraud that can be worked against
them.
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In light of the fact that ofttimes they are required to go to the
banks to withdraw money, have you contacted the bank or banks?

Tdcutenant Sarvis. Yes, sir; our investigative division coordinated
their efforts with us in this particular area, and we received invalu-
able assistance from our various savings and loans and banking insti-
tutions. When they mailed out the canceled checks to all their
customers, they inserted a slip of paper that stressed the point that at
no time will any employee from any bank or savings and loan ecall
them requesting that they withdraw money. )

If a person receives this type of a request, they are informed to notify
the police immediately or their bank manager. That really helped
us out, beeause it covered more avea than we could possibly cover by
word of mouth,

Mr. Brager. That is excellent.

Another suggestion you might make to the banks, if they find an
elderly client 1s attempting to withdraw a significant amount of money.
they should counsel them or have some discussion with them.

Licutenant Sarvis. Yes, sir. That does oceur when we arve fortunate
enough to have a teller who has experience in that particular bank
for a number of years but, unfortunately, the turnover rate in bank-
ing and savings and loans is quite high. We cannot really depend too
much on that, but fortunately we do have some that ave still around.

Mr. Biacer. That is all, Mr. Chairman,.

Mr. Roysar. What other types of larceny have you been experi-
encing that are being comnutted against the elderly? Is it still a
problem?

Chief Iormrax, This list provides a breakdown on that, grand
lareeny and petit larcemy.

Mr. Rovsar. Is this a summary of erimes?

Chiet Horirax. The chart, yes. Purse snatehing in the 55- to 64-
age category is seven; 65 and over was six during the whole year
of 1975. That is on the full sheet under grand larceny. Purse snatching
is one that we fear because that can becoine a personal assault. When
it does, then it goes into another category, but while there is no per-
sonal assault we carry it in the larceny cutegory.

Mr. Roynar. It is interesting to note that purse snatching, for
example, is more prevalent than pickpockets, and so forth.

Chief Horrmax, Yes.

" Mr. Roysar. And that the purse snatching usually takes place, from
other testimony we have received, close to a crowded building, & multi-
ple dwelling of some kind.

Is that the usual pattern?

Chief Horrran. T am not sure that we have identified a pattern. It
is usually kids involved. A couple of kids see an old woman and they
want to go after her pocketbook and they go. It doesn’t matter much
whevre it 18. They just grab it and run.

Mr., Rovpar. Testimony before this subcommittee indicated that
this type of crime was committed mostly close to multiple diwellings,
high-rise buildings where the senior citizen may be living, more than
out on the street, close to something that is crowded. T wanted to know
whether that was a pattern more or less.
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Lieutenant I{rys. We have not been able to identify that as a con-
cern in Alexandria. We did find that the individuals arrested for this
type of crime, were committing their offenses very close to their
own place of residence. Then returning into usually a very crowded,
congested community, so that by the time the police were on the scene,
their efforts in many cases were thwarted.

Mr. Roypar, Again going back to previous testimony, recommenda-
tions were made that architects design a building in such a way that
it would help prevent some of these crimes.

Chief Horimmax. There arve defensible space studies that have heen
made that would certainly be helpful, if the architects would use these
studies. I suspect that some of these may be a little too expensive.

Mr. Bracer. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. RoysaL. I yield.

Mr. Bracer. It would appear to me, absent of the figuves, but on
the basis of experience, that it is very likely that this type of offense
would be committed in an area that would facilitate esecape.

As you suggested, Lieutenant, it would be close to their homes which
is ofttimes in a crowded area which makes a lot of sense, from a practi-
cal point of view, of a criminal practitioner. Criminal practitioners
would want to do it that way rather than in an open residential area
where they would have difficulty in secreting themselves.

T would like to make one observation.

New York City is pretty fashionable and we have men that walk
around with purses, so the next question I would like to ask you, on
that basis it is not as ludicrous as it might appear on its face absent
the preliminary comment, is this committee to asswme that the victims
of purse snatchings were all ladies?

Chief Hourrrax. I believe the majority, yes.

Mr. Bracern I don't want to go into the moral sense of women.

Chief Horrmmax. One of the things you can see here that makes it
difficult for us to answer this type of question is that we are talking
about 12 or 13 purse snatchings in a year’s time, and it really doesn’t
identify a pattern. The one thing we do show in purse snatchings is
that things are beginning to increase a little. For instance, in 1975
there were seven and six for 12 months, and now we have five and six
purse snatchings for 2 months this year.

Mzr. Bracer. What we are really talking about. when you talk about
Alexandria, is that it is a pretty safe community, as my colleagues
have already mentioned. I would like to take this occasion to con-
gratulate you, Chief, and your two lieutenants and the entire force,
because the statisties point out an inescapable conclusion that it is
much safer to live in Alexandria than in most other places.

My experience in law enforcement is that it just doesn’t happen.
It is a result of work, commitment, and a relationship with the com-
munity. You and T know that the police can’t do it alone. It is that
spirit of cooperation that produces the end result of a safe community.

You are to be congratulated for it.

I would like to make one other observation.

I have held hearings in New York City in connection with crimes
against the elderly with a special thrust toward flimflam, to switch,
and all of those variations. In New York the problem is grave. The
victims are very numerous.
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In addition to that, the elderly are vietimized in a felonious fashion

as far as assault is concerned. Iomicides among the clderly are
multiple. We know that prosecuting offenders becomes very difficult,
because if they survive the assault, they make very poor witnesses.
Happily, T won’t make this conclusion, but it hasn't gone into Alex-
andria to the degree which is alarming. '
. Mr. Chairman, one question I think the subcommittee should address
itself to is: Is this criminal activity against the elderly predominantly
situated in the nrban aveas? You might find that is pretty much the
story., '

One other very surprising vevelation is that at least in the con game
business, the men have taken a very stubordinate position. We have
had testimony in the city of New York that syomen dominate the area
20 to 1 as far as the offenders ave concerned. Apparently women can
obtain the confidence of potential victims more readily than men. An
elderly man, as men are, will always respond to a smiling young lady,
and women have a way of carrying on conversations or initiating them
and carrying them on in 15 minutes as though they were age-old
friends. We know that the elderly ave ofttimes so lonely, and for
companionship they will speak to anybody and are happy to speak to
someone who seems friendly and helpful. T have found if to be a very
teresting revelation.

Mr. Rovsar. Thank you, Mr. Biaggi.

The Chair would like to acknowledge the presence of the chairman
of the full committee, the gentleman from Missouri, Mr. Randall.
We will yield to him. '

Mr. Raxpsrr, Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

I came down to congratulate you on holding these hearings and to
offer any encouragement from any of the staff of the full committee
who may be available to help.

Crimes against the elderly ave part of our interest, and I do recall
the gentleman from New York holding hearings in New York—back
last winter, wasn't it? i

Mr, Bracer. Yes, it was, Mr. Chairman.t
. Mr. Raxparn., T have read part of the statement. Some of us find
it difficult to believe that anything like this would go on in a quiet,
peaceful, historical city like Alexandria, but evidently it does. We
regard Alexandria as sort of a page out of a history book rather than
anyplace where crimes of this sort would be committed.

That is about all T have to say, Mr. Chairman, except one little
personal note that might go into the record.

We spent 10 days in the People’s Republic of China, and had an
opportunity to study some of the problems of the aging. Ours was
an armed services group, and our primary interest was in that, but I
did find that there were some workable and acceptable senior centers,

Back to the subject that we are discussing here; there is no erime in
Peking, a city of 7.7 million. The largest city in the world, I guess,
1s Shanghai. They have 10 million people inside of the city limits and
probably another 10 million outside. much bigger than Tokyo. It is
safe to walk on the streets at night. We did. We know. )

1 Mr, Binggi chaired a hearlng, “Co 2 : D A
197&. el chal g ‘‘Confidence Games Agalnst the Elderly,” on Jan. 13,
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I guess maybe part of our problem is that we simply do not have
the manpower. In China you couldn’t go over 300 to 500 feet without
there being a policeman or an armed guard there. The only crime that
is going to be committed would be by those policemen and those
guards. That is the only way there could be any crime on the streets
at night, and that was at 10:30 or 11 at night.

We don’t embrace the system. We don’t agree with their idevlogy
or philosophy, but we found that they certainly have a very low rate
of crime, and certainly no problems of any crime toward the elderly.

Mr. Bracer. Will the chairman yield?

Mr. Raxpann. T will be glad to.

Mr. Brager. What you have done, Mr. Chairman, and we are grate-
ful to you, vou have just produced some international evidence of an
age-old concept and belief of police officers that a police officer on the
street is a great deterrent to erime.

Mr. Raxpacn. Thank you very much. They say they have 800 million.
They admit to 800 million, but actually there are 900 million people,
over one-fourth of the people in the world are in the People’s Republic
of China, and they have plenty of manpower. They don’t lack for

manposver.

Thank you very much and congratulations.

AMr. Brigern They don’t pay them very much either, Mr, Chairman.

Mr. Raxparn. Forty-five yuan a month, whatever it is, $22.50 a
month,

Mr. Bracor. That is a few dollars more than a Congressman.

Mr. Rovearn. Licutenant Salvis, I was most interested in your com-
munity relations program. You mentioned that there were some hand-
out materials. T think vou mentioned three or four of them.

I wonder if we can have copies of those made available to the
committee.

Lieutenant Sarvis. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rovsar. T would greatly appreciate it if you would send us
some.?

I was also intevested in films that cover two basie personal principles
of safety. One is avoiding danger and dealing with danger, which T
am sure vou will make available to us, but one of the things that you
did not mention was that there is recommendation to be cautious in
the use of chemical weapons.

1 Material was supplied and is retained in committee files, .

Publications of the Alexandrin Police Department include hooklets entitled, 40 Ways
to Protect Your Home.” “What Every Woman Should Know About Rape,” “What Bvery
Woman Should Know About Self-Protection,” “Vietims . . .Y (a Guide for Vietims of Sex-
pal Assault) : pamphlets on “How To Protect Your ITome and Family Against Burelary,”
YLet's Get Aequainted—Xnow Your Alexandria Police Dept.! and a map of Alexandria
showing the location of the Police Nepartment and Fire Stations: a coloring book.
“Alexandrin Police,” a list of Police-Community Relations Programs/Visual Alds (includ-
ing crimes agninst property, crimes agalost persons, police-community relations, drug
programs, juvenile delinquency, and traffic and bieyele safety: and Information and
guidelines for the Police Ride-Along Program, in which students can ride along with
police community relations oflicers on routine ealls ns an observer,

Other booklefs are “Your Retirement Anfi-Crime Gnide,” from AARD-NRTA; O, and A,
hooklet on drug abuse, from the Executive Office of the President Special Action Office for
Tirug Abuse Prevention: and *“The Adventures of Surelocked Homes,” printed by the
State Farm Fire and Casualty Company, Blocmineton, Il R

Pamphlets supplied are: “Hotline,” by the Alexandria Mental Health Associntion:
“How To Sue for Small Claims in the City of Alexandria, Virginia,” prepared by the
Consumer Affairs Commission and Legal Aid Office of the city of Alexandria, Virginia:
:%nd one on alcoholism by the Alexandrin Health Department, Division of Alcoholism
Services,

A “Personal Crime Prevention Action File, 1976, by The National Exchange Club,
Toledo, Ohio, was nlso supplied.
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We would appreciate it if you would let the members of my staff
know where we can acquire those two types of whistles,

Lieutenant Sawvis. That horn situation was very suceessful in a
neighborhood area outside of Thiladelphia. I should have brought
some material dealing with that. Not only did it provide a feeling of
safety to the senior citizens, but also when a senior eitizen was rendered
helpless, let’s say, in her bedroom or what-have-you, and she would
fall out of bed, there have been instances where that horn was used and
people knew what to do.

The first thing they did was to eall the police, and the second thing
wag to direet the police where the horn came from. It has proven
invaluable in that particular avea, I like it better than the whistle
because there are too many whistles on the street. Children have
whistles. People don’t really respond too much to a whistle any more.
I think that horn would be an invaluable tool.

Mr. Royear. From your testimony I think it is quite obvious that
Alexandria is a pretty good place for senior citizens to live. On the
other hand, we have had witnesses testify to the fact that the elderly
often do not report erimes to police. Based on the statisties that you
have given the committee, one can surmise that your work with seunior
citizens is most effective. Bven though Alexandria is a good place for
senior eitizens to live, but then there is that third element. that it may
be possible that senior citizens are not reporting crimes against them
to the police department.

Do you find any evidence of that in your work?

Tieutenant Sanvis, T am sure it is there. Any time we are in front
of senior citizen groups we point out that they realize when they
become the vietim of a purse snatching, that they would probably
become poor witnesses. We can appreciate that. unless there are some
other witnesses in the area, our chances of ever catching the suspeet
are very minimal. However, we stress the importance of making the
report, regardless of whether they want to prosecute, or whether they
can, because it gives ug a bagis to move on. At least we become aware
of the fact that these offenses are occwrring. Thus, we stress that at
every occasion, the importance of making your police aware of what
is going on in your community.

The only way vou can do that is by letting us know, by making a
report.

Mr. Rovsarn. Why is it that they ave afraid to make a veport? Why
don’t they report a crime?

Lieutenant Sanvis. Tt has been my experience with senior citizens
that they suffer morve than any other vietim of any crime. It is a trau-
matic experience. It makes them very, very afraid to come out. They
are afraid of retaliation. They may suffer severe injnries from a mere
purse snatching, a fractured hip, a broken arm. This may have some
negative feelings about really coming forward.

I believe that is probably why some of them do not veally want to
become involved. They become frightened very easily, even if they are
not the personal vietim of a crime, but what they read and what they
see on television frightens them very much.

Mi. Rovsarn. This matter of erime against senior eitizens seems to
be quite a problem, but that fear more than anything else confines the
senior citizen to his home.

A
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M, Rovsarn, Qf course fear can also minimize crime. If the person
does not: have fear, and goes out, let’s say, at night instead of going
to day meetings, that may make him more susceptible to the criminal’s
intent to rob, burglarize him, or vietimize him in any way.

Is that a correct statement?

Lieutenant Sarvrs. I would have to say it is, yes, sir. They are keep-
ing the crime problem down by staying home.

Mr. Rovsar. I think that instead of fear there should be precau-
tion, because fear to a great extent demoralizes an individual. How-
ever, precaution used by the senior citizen in not going out at night,
as an example, would statistically anyway reduce the crime rate, and
that is what is being done now by the senior citizen organizations.
They are meeting during the day. They are not going out at night.
Therefore crimes against them have been reduced in some instances.

Have you found any significant reduction in Alexandria since they
have started to hold meetings during the day versus meetings at night ?

Lieutenant Sanvis. No; but as you can see, we were only talking
about what was the percentage involving senior citizens. -

Lieutenant Kevs. 2.4 percent.

Licutenant Satvis. As you can see, the problem fortunately isn’t
that serious with us. T would have to say that the fact that they are
not meeting at night and they are meeting during the day and they
are meeting in volumes has to have a bearing on that.

Mr. Rovsar. Yes; but not significantly so. to indicate a downward
trend statistirally, at least not in Alexandria, but this could be the
case where crime against senior citizens is heavy.

I have one more question T would like to ask you, and that is this:
We have had testimony before the subcommittee that there are three
schools of thought with regard to the victimization of senior citizens.
One says it is no different than for the general population. The other
takes the position that senior eitizens are more likely to be vietimized
than any other eitizen. The third actually categorizes the crimes that
are committed against senior eitizens and takes the position that senior
citizens ave left alone .with respect to other erimes; for example, bur-
glary, purse snatching, and muggings are those crimes most perne-
trated against the senior citizen.

What do you think of those eategories that have been presented to
the committee with regard to senior citizen victimization?

Licutenant Kevs. T would have to go with your third premise. I
think there ave certain crimes, for example, the flimflam larceny by
trick and purse snatching that are most often committed against the
elderly. ,

In the area of robbery, lareeny, and the property erimes, T don't
think the age of the vietim has any bearing, The man is out to brealk
into a house or an apartment. he is out to steal something out of
someone’s car, the ape of the vietim is not a factor. I think that is
what they were saying in your third example, that certain crimes,
flimflan, street vobbery, purse snatching, mugging, whatever you want
to call it. these types of offenses, have a greater chance that age is a
factor.

Mr. Rovynar. So one can surmise then that the crime against the
senior citizen is in certain categories more than crime in general.

Lieutenant Krvys., Yes, definitely.
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My, RovBar. You mentioned fraud earlier in your testimony, and
that is most interesting to hear about. I suppose it wouldn’t be as
interesting to be the victim of that crime. but the mere fact that the
senior citizen. for example, is vietimized by someone who tries to
enrich him, and the example that you gave seemed to be the reason
why he was vietimized. This clearly indicates various things, but one
is that a senior citizen who may be in a very low income bracket or
has a fixed income is making an effort to get more money to take care
of his needs, and this perhaps motivates him to accept such a foolish
scheme,

My question is: Does this type of crime take place mostly in areas
where senior citizens live who are in the lower Income brackets? Do
vou know that to be a fact, or is it across the board ?

Chief Hovtmian. I don’t think there is any specific location that we
could point up as being an avea related to this. T think what we have
found in some instances is that there is an attempt to get money from
a senior citizen when somebody las observed him drawing money
from the bank or something of that nature, or displaying a large
amount of money at a supermarket. I think that this would probably
be a fair evaluation.

AMr. Roysar. So that individual who is committing the erime doesn’t
veally know the real financial circumstance of the individual, only that
that senior citizen has been scen withdrawing funds from a bank.
He may have $100,000 or $100 but nevertheless he does have a bank
account.

Chief Hovrmax. e has a potential, yes, sir.

Mr. RovBar. Chief Holihan, Lieutenant Salvis, and Lieutenant
Keys, I wish to thank yvou very much for your presence and for your
testimony.

Before going on to the next witnesses, T would like to ask the gentle-
man from New York, Mr. Biaggi, if he has any questions.

Mr. Bracer. T have just two questions.

I think we have received sufficient information in connection with
Alexandria as it relates to senior citizens. There are three areas that
deal narrowly with the senior citizens; mugging, larcency by trick,
and purse snatching. At least two of them, because of the age of the
vietims, have the potential of developing into more serious crimes.
That is one of the reasons why great emphasis should be given to this
problem. Alexandria is fortunate.

In the city of New York, and T am sure it is repeated in the larger
cities throughout the country, you will find homicides developing as
a result. Some of the most brutal, even rapes. senseless, violent, in-
explicable situations occur among the senior citizens.

I have one question.

There are some advocates of defense programs for senior citizens—
I have my views, and I am sure you have yours—for the record please
give the committee your views on these programs.

Chief Horrrax. To back up just a little bit, your reference has
been made to them having some type of weapons. We draw away from
that because having a weapon might give people a false sense of
security. Tt might endanger them in that they would take bigger
chances, and the chance of them using a weapon would be quite limited.
A weapon has to be out and available to be used, and most times it is
carried someplace where it is a job to get at it, so any condoning of

PN——
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their carrying weapons would be poor judgment and I believe, in just
the limited capability they have with their own personal physical
flexibility to use these types of things would be endangering them.

Would you repeat that question, please?

Mr. Bracar. Some people advocate defense programs. You responded
in part by talking about the weapons, which is significant.

Chief Horrmay. Again my feeling is that I swould frown on a
defense program for these types of people, especially if it is an active
defense program. There is such a great possibility of them being more
severely injured than the average person in any type of a physical
thing, and their capability to perform is extremely limited.

In many cases there is sickness involved or there is a mental problem
involved too. These types of things would not be conducive to carry-
ing out any type of a defense program.

Mr. Bragor. Let me be more specific. o

A karate program for senior citizens. Respond for the record, Chief.

Chief Horrmax. No, I wouldn’t condone that. )

Mr. Bracar T happen to agree most completely with your views, be-
cause I know the consequences, and I think the best we can do 1s to
avoid. A program of avoidance would be the most productive, and
even that is not going to be complete, we know that. but at least it
will reduce the exposure.

T take & very dim view of the karate system and even weapons, bit
the karate system, especially. o

Chief Horan. Your physical condition for that type of thing has
to be excellent and it is a thing that you have to constantly practice or
vou can do more harm than good with it. Even an athletic type person
has to practice the defensive form in order to stay in touch with it.
You can’t just learn it and leave it lay. You have touse 1t

Mr. Brager. Thank you very much.

Chief Hovrurax. One other point T would like to address. .

There have been many compliments passed to us today, but I think
that it goes a little farther than just the police service. Our city 1s
dedicated to community involvement, and all the segments of the city
get. deeply involved with recreation, cultural programs, with 11011§1ng

programs, parks, the whole works is dedicated in this direction. When
vou get this type of a fertile ground, it is easy for the things that we
do to gel. and the results that we have had have not been a total police
effort. Tt has been a total community effort. )

Mr. Rovear. Chief, we thank you very much for your testimony,
particularly for the fact that you have given credit to the community
tor which you work. This shows a close relationship between the police
department and the community, which is most commendable, and judg-
ing by the statistics that you have presented, this relationship has been
most successful.

Chief Horinawn. Thank you. ‘ )

Mr. Bracor. We are moving to Alexandria, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Roysar. Thank you very much.

Lieutenant Sarvis. Thank you.

Mr. Roypar. We will next hear from Ms. Bonnye F. Cohen and
Lt. Joseph Haneock of the Montgomery County Police Department.
They will be accompanied by Mr, Donald Wassman of the Montgom-
ery County Area Agency on Aging.

You may proceed.
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STATEMENT OF BONNYE ¥, COHEN AND LT, JOSEPH HANCOCK,
MONTGOMERY COUNTY POLICE DEPARTMENT; ACCOMPANIED
BY DONALD WASSMAN, MONTGOMERY COUNTY AREA AGENCY
ON AGING

Ms. Conex. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am Bonnye Clohen and I am a secial worker with the Crime Pre-
vention for Seniors Project, Montgomery County Department of
Police, and with me today are T.t. Joe Hancock, deputy commander of
the crime prevention section of the Montgomery County Department
of Police, and Mr, Don Wassman, divector of the Montgomery County
Area Agencyon Aging.

First, on behalf of Col. X, W. Watkins, Montgomery County Chief
of Police, and the Cvime Prevention Unit, thank you for this oppor-
tunity to appear before your subcommittee. We are pleased that our
congressional committees share our concern about the elderly.

In September 1975, the Montgomery County Department of Police,
in conjunction with the Montgomery County Department of Social
Services, and in coordination with the Clounty area agency on aging,
received a grant for a pilot projeet, erime prevention for seniors.

The grant is renewable up to 3 years and was received from the
Federal Law Enforcement Assistance Administration (LIEAA) via
the Mavyland Governor's Commission on Law Enforeement and the
Administration of Justice. The total budget for our first fiscal year is
R78,788. These moneys consisted of 95 percent Federal funds and 5 per-
cent local and State funding.

LEAA has provided an outline of priority regarding the collection
and analysis of statistical data.

Our project is aimed at improving the delivery of criminal justice
services to the elderly defined as “60 plus” residents of the Silver
Spring police district.

This district comprises our target area. Qur unit is loeated within
the crime prevention section at the Silver Spring police station,

Organizationally, the unit is composed of a police officer, myself—
a social worker—and an administrative aide. We ave formally known
as the Criminal Victimization of the Elderly Response Team.

Our project director is the chief of the crime prevention unit, and
our advisory committee consists of staff members of the county depart-
ments of police, social services, and human resources—area agency
on aging.

The response team works as a unit to provide three major program
components. These components include (1) an educational effort de-
signed to reduce the level of fear of crime and increase reporting of
erime among the “60 plus” age group, (2) a capacity to respond to

elderly erime vietims with the goal of restoring the victim to a level
of functioning approximating his/her capacity prior to vietimization,
and (3) research and analysis of team and program effectiveness in
achieving the above goals, as well as the determination of the param-
cters associated with elderly criminal vietimization.

The response team has been operational since November 1975. T hope
to relate to the committee our progress and findings to date for each of
the aforementioned program components,
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Our initial program efforts were directed toward establishing a com-
prehensive picture of eriminal victimization as it aftects the elderly in
our county, and especially in the Silver Spring target area.

Tirst, T would like to familiarize the committee with our target area.
The Silver Spring project area is one of four police districts in Mont-
gomery County. The Silver Spring district occupies about 5 percent—
or 25 square miles—ot the total county land area. )

We have been uuable to obtain a reliable estimate of the population
of this area. However, we have ascertained that there are somewhere
Detween 120,000 and 130,000 people residing in this avea. This would
be about 20 percent of the total county population. The estimate for
the “60 plus” population countywide is 61,149 or 10.7 percent. .

It is generally agreed that there is a higher proportion of “60 plus”
vesidents residing in Silver Spring. Tt is estimated that in the Silver
Spring planning avea, which occupies approximately one-fourth of
the police district, about 25 percent of the population is “60 plus.”

Tn summary, with rvespect to the elderly, the Silver Spring target
area is densely populated, highly commercial and located in close
proximity to the District line. ) i

Our data collection process involves several tasks. First, all police
reports involving elderly vietims are automatically sent to the response
team. The information contained in these reports, combined with the
vesults of the vietim followup interviews scheduled to begin in fall
1976, are compiled on a victim profile form.

Psychological, social, physical, and victimization-related character-
isties of each crime victim are recorded on this form. T regret that we
o not have the resources at this time to undertalke a computer analysis
of this data. However, we anticipate such provisions in next years
arant. At the project’s end, we will have a detailed analysis of the “60
plus” vietim and the eircumstances surrounding victimization.

TWe have, however, undertaken a limited analysis of our 1975 “60
plus” erime report data. T will relate some of our preliminary ﬁndlng§.
The complete statistical report will be available at the end of May 1976.

Our statisties are based on a selected group of erime classifications.
The selection was based on the likelihood of a relationship betiween
vietim age and/or vietim fear level and the type of crime.

Data was collected for the following erime classifications : Murder,
vape, robbery and attempts, aggravated assault, burglary, larceny—
pickpocket, purse snatch, from buildings, and others—assault, fraud,
and sex offenses. For 1976, statistics are also being compiled for
vandalism. . .

Tn 1973, the Montgomery County Department of Police veceived 708
reports involving “60 plus” vietims for the 9 selected classifications:
200 or 28.24 percent of these reports occurred in the target avea.

Those 708 reports represented 6.5 percent of all reports made in the
county for that year. In the target aven, 8.7 pevcent of all reports in-
volved “60 plus” victims. .

OF these 708 “60 plus” reports, 414 involved the crime of burglary.
This means that 11.2 percent of all countywide reports for burglary
involved “60 plus” victims; 111 or 28.8 percent of these reports oc-
curred in our target avea. This figure vepresents 143 percent of all
Silver Spring burglary reports.

74057 Q = 76 - 4
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Countywide, there were a total of 66 robbery and attempts reports
involving *60 plus” vietims. This represents 17.5 percent of the total
county robbery reports; 34 or 51.5 percent of these incidents oceurred
in our target avea. This means that 22.3 percent of the robbery reports
in the target area involved “60 plus™ vietims. ’

There were 14 purse snatch reports involving “60 plus® vietims in
the county. This represents 19 percent of all such reports. Twelve of
these reports oceurred in our target area. They account for 28 percent
of the total purse snateh reports within Silver Spring.

What do these figures tell us? It is difficult to evaluate the target
area in terms of under or over vietimization of the elderly, without
population estimates for this area. '

However, the ficures will provide a form of annual comparison by
types of crimes. With the exception of erimes of fraud and pickpocket,
the 60-plus victimization rate for the remaining elassifications is below
8 percent of the total crimes for all age groups. We have used these
statistics, combined with a review of the literature and the pereeptions
of our senior community, to choose the foci of our erime prevention
efforts,

We have chosen street crimes as the object of our highest attentions.
In our final statistical veport of 1975, data will be available as to the
who, what, where, and how of this type of crime against the 60-plus
age group. We have already begun sharing this type of information
with the patrol division in our target avea, as well as the department's
robbery squad. ’

We are also in the process of undertaking another research effort.
This is a survey—sample size 400—to determine the level of fear among
elderly residents within the target area, as well as their crime reporting
habits.

This survey will be readministered at a later date to determine any
changes that may have oceurred along these parameters. It is hoped
that the level of fear will have drvopped, with a simultancous increase
in crime reporting, as a dirveet vesult of the team's efforts.

The crime prevention package is still in its planning stages. Flow-
ever, the final result is scheduled for completion by fall 1976. Tt will
inelude a series of presentations concentrating on street safety, home
safety, and fraud. '

Techniques to be employed include a movie, a localized slide show,
skits, role playing, group discussions, and lectures.

An important component of this package is a crime prevention
booklet for this age group. These educational presentations will be
accompanied by an all-out public relations campaign.

Within the next 2 years, we hope to be organizing senior citizen
erime councils to help the police in dealing with crime in their neigh-
borhoods.

We are also anticipating our own corps of senior volunteers to per-
form the engraving necessary to participate in the operation identifi-
cation program. Additionally, the response team officer, along with
these elderly volunteers, will perform security checks on residences of
seniors within the target area.

We are planning training in senior crime prevention techniques
tailored toward the needs of department officers and other community
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service workers. These sessions will enable us to promote the philos-
ophies of crime prevention for seniors throughout the county. '

e are quite excited about the response component of our project.
We share the beliof that older victims are likely to suffer greater
trauma, as a result of victimization, than other age groups.

There is an increase in vulnerability to physical injury as one ages,
The older vietim who falls to the ground is more likely to suffer a
broken bone than his/her younger counterpart. oo

A robbery or burglary of $25 may mean much more to an individual
who depends on a fixed income. The loss of a purse with pietures of
dear ones, as well as & multitude of cards, can be most traumatic to an
older invidual. Expenses incurred as a result of the victimization, such
as transportation to medical facilities, medical bills, service fees for
the replacement of apartment keys, the cost of changing door locks,
et cetera, may have an extremely heavy impact on the older vietim.

The fear of suffering a vietimization and being faced with an addi-
tional traumatic set of events is enough to keep many older people in
their homes, limiting their activities. L S

The officer and myself will respond to the vietim within a 24-hour
period from the time of report. Qur intent is to assess the immediate
circumstances surrounding the vietimization in conjunction with the
individual (s) well being. Our interview will be conducted independ-
ently of the department’s criminal investigation personnel. Referral
and other services will be offered as needed. .

I would like to read an excerpt from a letter that was written to our
police department by a victim of a purse robbery. She states—

1 shall never again be able fo drive my car at night without fear of being
attacked and robbed. I am 78 years old, live alone, and enjoy going to lectures
and classes or to visit friends. One dislikes having to live in a fortress or have
ones normal social activities curtailed by fear of moving from ones car to the
front door after dark. This probably is a dilemnma to many elderly individuals.

1 do not know if the police have any answers to the problem of how to be safe
on our-own property or on the public streets.

She goes on to say—

If the police department has an advisory council f(}r the ol(legly citizpu or _people
of any age, for that matter, it would be a good topic for publie relations for the
police department to provide eduneation in security,

This victim states the case for specialized cvime prevention for the
elderly as eloquently as anyone. It is our goal to assist this woman in
fecling more secure as she travels around the county. )

We are encouraged by the positive response we have received from
the limited group of senior victims to whom we have offered our
services. i )

We are further encouraged by the predominance of erime reports
involving incidents that might well have been avoided had the victims
taken simple precautions. i

We advise older women to take only what they need for the occasion.
This includes leaving the purse at home whenever possible. Ian purse
must be used, money and keys should be earried elsewhere. We advo-
cate the use of freon air whistles as a portable alarm system. These are
about the size of a cigarette lighter and emit a shrill sound when the
top is depressed. They may be used when a person feels apprehensive
about a situation and/or to sound for help. :
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We advise that a person be cautious when they are leaving a com-
mereial establishment or a car. This includes surveying the surround-
Ings, staying away from poorly lit places and sticking to the side-
walks, not shortent paths.

Most important, we encourage older people to notify the police if
they see anyone or anything that they have questions about. Especially
In the predominantly elderly apartment complexes, each person must
assume some responsibility for the others. We hope to be successiul
at encouraging the elderly to be the eyes and ears for the department
of police,

We advise people to have security locks on their doors and use them.
This means when they go to the laundry room as well as next door
for a minute. We are concerned about the percentage of residential
robberies involving older vietims, and advise seniors not to open the
door unless they are certain of an individual’s identity. We provide
security checks to insure that a vesidence is secure. If necessary, wo
will act as a liaison with apartmeut management to see that the
necessary security changes are made.

In closing, I wish to thank you for the opportunity to share our
department’s efforts in dealing with the problem of erime against the
elderly with particular focus on the vietim. Older people often bear
the brunt of today’s increased technological progress. It is our sincere
desire that crime prevention for seniors will lessen the impact of the
sad realities faced by our older citizens,

Mr. Chairman, I have some additional material T would like to
submit for the record.

Mr. Roynar. Without objection. it will become part of the record.

[ The additional material is reprinted in the appendix. See pp. 35-8+.]

Ms. Conex. Thank you. .

Mr. RoevBar. You quoted from a letter that you received from a
young lady who made certain recommendations, coertain observations,
and she said that—

If the Police Department has an advisory council for the elderly citizen or
people of any age, for that matter, it would be a good topic for public relations
for the Police Department to provide citizen eduecation in security.

I am sure that is correct, but T don't necessarily see this as public
relations on the part of the police department. T see this as part of
an active program of erime prevention. :

What prompted vour police department to establish the crime pre-
vention for seniors program?

Ms. Conrx. T will leave it up to one of the two gentlemen.

Mr. Rovpan. Was it public relations, or was it the fact that the need
was so great that you found it necessary to implement such a program?

Lieutenant Haxcocr. Crime prevention was the primary concern.
Many people will interchange erime prevention and public relations
as meaning the same thing, but crime prevention is a positive step by
law enforcement agencies to assist the potential victim of a crime to
protect himself against the eriminal element, where public relations
would be more of selling the image of the police.

Mrv. Wassaran, One of the things, Mr. Chairman, which prompted
us in Montgomery County to pursue the availability of the LEAA
funds ocenrred at our public hearing. The area agencies on aging, as
vou know, are required to produce an annual plan for the aging and
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at our public hearing a vear ago a number of senior citizens stood up
at that hearing and vocalized their deep comcern for erime as it was
occurring to the senior eitizens. They were particularly concerned with
the problem in the Silver Spring and Wheaton areas of our county,
which represent about 85 percent of our senior population, which is
grouped Into those two election districts.

As a response to the concern of those seniors we applied for some
potential LEAA funding to introduce a pilot project,

Mr. Royear. Were there any strings attached to that funding by
LEAA? Did they provide technical assistance to begin with and then
did they have certain guidelines that you had to adhere to before you
received the funding?

Mr. Wassaran, The only guidelines that were imposed on us were
that we pick a population where there were at least 1,000 senior citizens
concentrated. We have met more than that because we estimate around
14,000 people over 60 live in that 25 square mile area that Ms. Cohen
mentioned.

The only other impositions are those that we imposed on ourselves to
determine performance measures and esvaluation techniques.

Mr. Rovsar. Then the goals in question were goals that you yourself
set and not.imposed on youby LEAA?

Mr., Wassarax. No; we wrote the proposal. LEAA put some con-
tingencies on that proposal. We responded to those contingencies and
established our own goals.

Mr. Rovparn. Did they give you any technical assistance with regard
to the establishiment of those contingencies?

Mr. Wassarax. They would have, had we requested them. We found
them very responsive. However, they were satisfied with our responses
to their contingencies.

Mr. Rovsan. Ave you telling the subcommittee that youhave a 3-year
grant and that it soon expires? What will happen after the expiration?

Mr. Wassarax. It was a 1-year grant, sir, which is renewable for 3
years, at the conclusion of which it is assumed that the county will
absorb the cost of the continuation of that program.

Mr. Rovnarn, You are now in your first year, are you ?

My, Wassarax. We are in our fivst year. It expires August 31,

Mr. Rovsar. Then there is a very good possibility that you can con-
tinue for 2 more years in your opinion?

My, Wassaran. Definitely.

Mr. Roysar. Isit a possibility oris it definite ?

Mr., Wassaran. The Governor's eriminal justice division has alveady
set aside $85,000 for next year’s appropriation.

Mr. Rovean. I would say that that is just about as positive as it
could possibly be. If that kind of interest is generated or shown I
would assume then that you would have a continuation of the program
for the next 2 years.

Then what happens after the 3 years are over?

Mr. Wassarax. There is no guarantee what will happen. We arve
moving ahead on the assumption that at the conclusion of 3 years of
Federal funding the county will appropriate sufficient funds to retain
the effort.

Mr. Roypar. However, that, of course, will depend on what the
crime rate is at that particular time,

H
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I cannot possibly see that there will be complete elimination of the
problem, so every indication is that such a program will have to
continue,

Is that not correct?

Licutenant Flancock. Yes, that is correct.

Mr. Rovearn. Generally, police departments do not obtain the age of
the vietims when filling out their erime reports. Police departments
have told us it is too expensive and some vietims object to being asked
their age,

Als, Conrx. We have them.

Mr, Roysar. What has been your experience with regard to the
statisties that are made available by your own police department? Do
vou have statistics on crime with regard to age that one could put
his fingers on?

Lieutenant Haxcock. Yes, we do, and when the officer takes the
1nitial report he obtains this information. Some people do hesitate
to give their age, primarily some of the ladies. )

Mr, Rovsar. But that is not really a problem, is it, that the senior
citizen would hesitate to give his age?

Licutenant Haxcocx. No: very few. Officers usually don't press
them too much if they don’t want to give the information.

Mr, Rovsan. Some of us kid curselves about the fact that we will be
39 on our next birthday.

Ms. Comrex. We manually pulled out the reports involving 60-plus
vietims, The department does not keep statistics by age. The statistics
are available on all of the crime reports but you have to manually
puil them., Tt is not computerized. T had one vietim who had given
three different birth dates for three different incidents. T don't think
she could quite decide.

Muv. Roypar. What T was getting at really is the fact that you cate-
gorize all of this as 60-plus.

Ms, Comrex, Tt is.

Mr. Roysar. And it could be 60 or 69.

Ms. Cormex. Qur grant is 60 plus.

My, Roysarn. Tf vou do it that way it isn’t absolutely necessary that
vou make a determination as to whether more crime is committed
against a person 65 than one 62. We do know then that vour statistics
hold true with ragard to 60 and over.

Ms. Courx, That is true.

Mr. Roysar. And that is the kind of statistic that you have in your
department?

Ms. Conex, Yes,

Mr. Royear. Then if T were to ask you what the erime rate on purse
snatching or burglary is you can give me that crime rate quite aceu-
rately with regard to people 60 and over, but not necessarily at various
age levels above 607

“Ms. Corny. No; only for robbery do we have the breakdown by age
lovels. We did break it down. As T said. all this information 1s on com-
puter sheets and is ready to go into a computer.

At that time when it does go into the computer it can be broken
down any way that anyone would want it to be. TWe are interested in
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looking at it maybe by 3-year or 10-year intervals, 60 up, but right now
we have only done it manually for robbery for the 60 plus, 60 to 70,
70 to 75 age group. ‘

Mr. RoyBar. Why do you keep just one particular crime category?

Ms. Comnx. Because we do it manually and we ave limited in time.
TWe have chosen to focus on street erimes and we are in the process of
compiling the 1975 report in which robbery and purse snatching are
our target crimes,

Mr. Roysarn. Purse snatching would probably be higher than rob-
bery, is it not? )

Ms. Conzew. It is a larceny.

Lieutenant ITaxcock. If a suspect takes a purse and there is no
resistance, then under uniform crime reporting we classify it as a
larceny. However, if there is resistance offered and force is used to take
the purse, then we would classify it as a robbery.

Ms. Comex. There are really more serious robberies, It is a very fine
line, which is why we group them together, but for police reporting
purposes they are separated. '

Mr. Rovsarn. As a social worker ean vou discuss in great detail the
tvpes of social, psychological, and physical characteristics which will
comprise the vietim profile? How do you foresee that this detailed
analysis of the elderly vietim can be used to reduce crime?

Ms. Conex. We are trying to get a picture of the elderly crime
vietim to see whether there are any patterns. We hasen’t actually
begun the direct response component of the program so I have only
been involved with 15 elderly erime vietims, but we are hoping to find
patterns in relation to age, in relation to where they were going, and
how they were going in relation to their physical help. '

We are also looking for qualitative measures as to the effects of
the crime. We are also talking about their mental and physical status
after the crime. We then are collecting some data on what we did
and what we recommended as a result of our contact with the vietim
due to their vietimization.

T think it will be very useful in terms of planning a program. It is
very difficult to plan a program unless you really know whom yon are
planning it for and what population you are dealing with. This is
why we first started with the research effort and hopefully in the
fivst year we will be ready to have the program. '

Mr. Rovrar. One of fhe things that constantly keeps coming up is
the matter of fear. Tt seems that fear piays a major role in determin-
ing a senior citizen’s activity. I don't think that it is necessarily
confined to senior citizens. but since we are talking about senior citi-
zens one could say that it does confine senior citizens to their residence
most ="

their movement to perhaps the daylight hours and
_ave vou found any relationship between the vietim’s
W, elte fear level? -

Ms. Conex. We are in the process of administering a survey where
we are going to investigate that specifie question—what is the level
of fear, or we call it concern about crime because we don’t care for
the term “level of fear” either.

We ave trying to investigate that and we are trving to find some
attitudinal and behavioral measures that will indicate the concern
about erime on the part of the 60<plus age group.
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Mr. Rorpan. Could it not also be possible that in that same area,
for example, someone 40 years of age would be just as fearful as
someone 657 °

Ms. Conmx, It is possible, but as T pointed out in the testimony,
I think that the outcomes-of the vietimization are potentially greater
for an older person and the older people are very aware of that.

Mr. Roysar. We are not talking about fear level, are we?

Ms, Comex. I think that is one of the factors that determines fear
level, in terms of T am not as afraid beeause it is doubtful if someone
pusked me down I would break a hip. Breaking a hip would cause a
great deal of anxiety in older people where it would be potentially
harder to heal.

I have seen friends who have problems. One person in the com-
munity who suffered a broken hip as a result of a robbery could cause
a great deal of anxiety in the rest of the people in the community.

Al these things we are talking about hypothetically, but from our
sarvey we should be able to get some veal hard faects. You are right,
we won't be able to compare with the rest of the population because
we don't have the mouey to do a survey for the rest of the population.
Tt is all hypothetical.

Mr, Wassaray. Mr, Chairman, perhaps vou are aware of the survey
that was conducted last year. I believe it was published in May. It was
published by the National Council on Aging and it was conducted by
the IHarris Poll group. Forty-five hundred senior citizens and other
nmembers of the population were polled, It was the most comprehensive
effort made in senior citizens' questionnaires for some time.

It is very interesting to note that 58 pereent of tne people 65 and over
indicated that they felt that fear of crime was a major concern for
other people 65 and over. However, when you ask the people them-
selves if the fear of crime is a major problem, only 25 percent said it
was. So what they were doing, it seems to me, was projecting some of
the myths with which seniors and other people live.

They didn’t consider themselves—avell, 25 percent of the people is
fairly major—but it is interesting that they thought other people were
really going to be the victims rather than themselves.

Mr. Rovsan. There could be a little ego involved with that. saying
well, T am not afraid but someone else may be afraid.

Mr. Wassaran. T don’t recall the statistics but theve is one in there,
sir, in the same column or in the same tabulation which shows what
the fear of crime is among the younger population. T just can’t re-
member it

Mr. Roysarn. You have chosen street crimes as the object of your
highest attention. Why is that ?

Ms., Comex. Our target area is Silver Spring and half of the street
erimes in the county do occur within Silver Spring in owr target avea,
so that it is even move of a concern to us. We reviewed the literature.
We saw that nationally, street erime is of major concern statistically
and to the older people. We also spoke to some of owr community lead-
ers, senior community leaders, and they agreed with us. They wanted
us to concentrate on the prevention of street erimes.
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The numbers were large enough there for us to worry about them.
If you would like me to read you some percentages for our target area
of the victimization rate of the 60-plus age group, I would be happy
to do that. That wasn’t included in the report.

Mr. Roypar. Yes.

Ms. Conex. For the firearm category, highway-roadway-alley—
that means the use of a firearm in street robberies—20 percent of the
vietims in Silver Spring were 60 and over; for the county it was 14
percent. Firearm robberies occurring within a residence, 23 percent of
the total Silver Spring robberies of this type occurred to 60-plus vie-
tims. For other types of firearms, 66 percent of these types of robberies
occurred to 60-plus victims.

For knife cutting, highway-roadway-alley, 25 percent of the victims
in the Silver Spring target area were age 60 or over.

For the other dangerous weapons category on streets, 25 percent of
these robberies were committed against older individuals. For strong-
arm robberies on the street, 35 percent of these crimes were committed
against victims age 60 and over.

For strong-arm robberies occurring within the home, 37 percent of
these robberies were perpetrated on an individual 60 and over, and for
robberies 2s a whole in our Silver Spring target area, 22.3 percent of
these crimes were committed against victims age 60-plus.

In terms of the victimization rate of older people, there seems to be
enough of a problem for us to be concerned about them. _

Mr. Rovysar. Still 87 percent of those crimes were commiitted in the
home.

Ms. Conrx. Yes.

Well, not of those crimes. If you want it, we have a residential
breakdown, but vesidential robberies are our concern, because older
people seem to be disproportionately represented in residential rob-
beries.

Mr. Roxsar. Testimony before the subcommittee has again indicated
that fear is there but that they are more fearful of going home than
they are walking on the street. Has that been your experience at all?

Ms. Comex. Going home ?

Mz, Roysar. Entering their home, going into this high-vise building
that they live in.

Ms. Congex. I couldn’t answer that question. )

Mr. Wassuan. I would only have to make a general observation
from my own contact with the elders in the Silver Spring area and
that is that they have a greater fear of the street crime than they do of
their own residence. Many of them do live in fairly secure high-rise
buildings. There is a sense of security. They do have buddy systems
within the building. They have security checks. So they are not as
fearful of that as they are walking out under oue of the underpasses
on (Georgia Avenue. i

Mr. Rovpar. I understand, bui the fear that I made reference to is
one that they feel as they approach the residence. Once they get in
they are safe. There is no more fear. But approaching this housing
project is to him an item of fear,

Ms. Conex. You mean on the street approaching it, very close?

Mr. RoyBaL. Yes.

T4-057 O~ 76 - &
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Ms. Conen. From what we can tell in the Silver Spring arca most
of the robberies are occurring on the streets close to the residences, not
necessarily in the shopping centers.

Mzr. Roysar. That is right. This is where I wanted to differentiate
between the crime on the street that would be out in the open on the
street, and then those streets surrounding the building in which they
live. The testimony was to the effect that most of this crime is near
their place of residence, not necessarily in their place of residence.

Ms. Conen. Yes.

The residential crimes that we are talking about were those where
someone knocks on your door and says that they are someone that they
are not. They may claim to be selling a ticket or that they are the
maintenance people, and then when they get in they pull a gun or
whatever and a robbery is committed.

Mr. Roysar. Last week I was in Los Angeles and I talked to a senior
citizen group and this matter of fear came up in conversation. It wasn’t
a hearing at all.

But I was told by many that they ave fearful of going back to their
housing project late at night and that they are more fearful of that
approach, than they are of actually walking out in the street.

Then I made some remarks with regard to testimony before this
subcommittee where we were told on several occasions that architects
can design these housing projects to make them safer for senior citi-
zens, and that housing projects in general at this time are not so
designed. In asking for their opinion, they felt that this was some-
thing that should definitely be explored, and they pointed to various
ways in which the housing projects were built that create more shadows
at night.

They have to go between buildings that they shouldn’t be going
through because these are places where crimes have been committed
in some of these housing projects in Los Angeles.

Ms. Comnex. Let me mention something that is kind of interesting.

I did an analysis of robbery victims addresses to see whether they
lived in any kind of public subsidized housing. Only one vietim within
the Silver Spring target avea lived in subsidized or any type of Fed-
eral, county, or State housing.

We have in Silver Spring, very close to the District line, a very
high density population, many groups of apartments, that older
people live in, which are not public housing. The county therefore
has no real control over them and the streets around them.

They are very close to the District line and the streets around them
are public streets, and whether they are well lit or not, it will be hard
to architeeturally modify these because they are not Federal public
buildings.

Mr. Rovysar. You stated it is important to organize senior citizen
councils. Tf a council is organized within a housing project that would
mean the senior citizen would not have to leave the housing project to
attend these meetings. Senior citizen councils in my opinion, however,
should not be just in housing projects but in various parts of the
city to make it possible for others not living in housing projects to
participate.

TWould this procedure add more to the crime rate?
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Ms. Comen. I don’t think so. We would have to hold them for the
group of elderly people who do own their own homes and don’t live
within the geographical area where most of the apartments are located.

We would have to pick some kind of central location or central spot
and hold these meetings during the daylight hours.

Mr. Rovsar. As a social worker, I think you well understand the
importance of community participation in these projects and the
coalition that must be necessary between the police department and
the senior citizen councils.

Do you envision a program closely allied with the police depart-
ment and other crime prevention agencies as you organize citizen
councils throughout the county?

Ms. Comnex. It has been done in other places in the country and very
successfully. We would like to develop it-—within the 3 years that
we have. We would like to have a strong group of geniors who would
be supporting what we do and be an adjunct to the police. Yes, sir,
that is one of our goals.

Mr. Roynar. T ask that because many have testified that the senior
citizen doesn’t report crime and does not want to be associated with
the police department at all. The farther away they get from it, the
better.

On the other hand, we also get testimony emphasizing the im-
portance of having countact with the police department. You ave telling
the subcommittee now that you feel that the senior citizen council
should have contact then with the police department at all times.

Ms. Conex. You find both types of people. I have seen people who
just don’t want to get involved in anything, police department or not.
Then we have had a tremendous response from many other seniors
who are very anxious to be part of the planning of this program and
part of the implementation of our goals. I think that we have to over-
come the barriers, with those people who don’t want to get involved
and try to include as many people as we can.

Mr. Roysarn. It seems to me that a police department can do well
not only for the image of the department but for the community if
that department would appoint one or two individuals to a seniov
citizen program. We don’t find that very often, at least in the few
heavings that we have held. We haven’t found that relationship.

Do you think that should be emphasized in a program of some kind ?

Mr. Wassaan. I believe that we ave already doing that to a modified
extent. T heard the gentleman before me mention that there were 10 or
15 senior citizens organizations already in place in Alexandria. We
have 88 major senior groups. We have over 80,000—depending on
whose figures you believe—up to 73,000 senior citizens living in Mont-
gomery County. _ i

They are a very active group of people who meet quite regularly
and so, therefore, as a unit all of these groups are ready, I think, to be
tapped and to be involved.

Ms. Cohen and her associate officer, Buchness, have already appeared
before the major organization in Montgomery County, which is called
MCASCO—Montgomery County Association of Senior Citizens Orga-
nization—iwhich is composed of representatives from all 88 senlor citi-
zen groups. We meet once a month. We have delivered a senior citizens
package to them and alerted them to this particular unit.
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There is a very active commission on aging in Montgomery Cfounty
which is quite concerned about the productivity and the success of this
effort. So I think we have the units ready made to become involved.

Mr, Roysarn. A council interests me considerably because, first of all,
it provides an avenue for the senior citizen. He participates. But if he
is just going to be dealing with the police department talking about
the problems of senior citizens, he is going to drop out.

What techniques are you developing to maintain the interest of the
senior citizen in these councils?

Ms. Coumn. We are employing them as volunteers. We can’t be
every place. We are only two people obviously, and we need to train
them on how to do security checks, and neighborhood watches and
to give us reports on what is happening in their neighborhoods. We
need them to get to the people within their neighborhood who aren’t
receptive to us.

Maybe they will be more receptive to their neighbors.

We are going to use owr volunteers to help us with engraving.
I don't know if you are familiar with the Operation Identification
program, but valuables that are subject to theft would be marked
with a number that an individual could be identified with and a decal
on the door saying that that person participates in this program.

It is a very noisy little engraver that you have to use to mark
your valuables and we are going to try to use some of our seniors in
the neighborhood to be part of this marking process because our police
officer can’t be every place.

Mr. Roysarn. If you don’t involve the senior citizen in his own
program, then you don’t have a program.

Ms. Couen. Noj; I agree with you.

M. Roysar. And you have to have full involvement. I am critical
of the fact that the (Government doesn't gear its program in that
direction. Most of the senior citizens programs are run by young
people, which they should to a great extent, but they should also have
witl them in copartnership someone who is a senior citizen.

Ms. Couexy. We hope to establish an advisory council. We have three
people who now are working with us, When we developed an initial
draft of our erime prevention educational booklet we asked them to
look at it and see whether they thought it was useful. They gave us
all kinds of complaints as to what their views on this particular piece
of material were.

Mr. Roysan. When you present something like that to them do
they actually take the time to review it and make recommendations?

Ms. Comex. They drove all the way to the police station and were
there for 3 or 4 hours. That to me indicates a lot of interest.

Mr. Rovear. It also indiecates involvement.

Ms. Comen. Yes.

Mr. Rovearn., And this, I think, is a most important part of any
program., We have been having hearings, several of them now, and
this matter of involvement always comes up. I don’t know how much
a senior citizen should be involved in the matters of crime prevention.
1 do know that crime prevention techniques should be presented to
senior citizens, not necessarily by the police person who is going to
give the course, but they need to be made aware of certain techniques
they should be doing to prevent victimization.
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We are going to Los Angeles some time next month. We are going
to have a seminar there for senior citizens. We hope to get the Los
Angeles Police Department interested in the seminar so that the senior
citizen can learn from them and they from the senior citizen.

I don’t know how successful that seminar is going to be but I do feel
that it is necessary that we try it. My question is, have you tried the
technique in Montgomery County of having a seminar for senior citi-
zens in full cooperation with law enforcement agencies?

Ms. Corzex., We are the law enforcement agency. We hold seminars.
We have held eleven so far at various senior centers and we are now
in the process of tightening up our erime prevention for seniors educa-
tional package. We are going to include 1n this package not only lec-
tures in our booklet but testimonials by elderly crime victims.

‘We are going to do a little role playing. We are going to use seniors
as actors in our little skits, demonstrating things, and we have a great
movie, Senior Power. It is out of California and it is just a super movie
on crime prevention using elderly actors. We found that very effective.

Mr. Wassmax. Mr. Chairman, I believe that today, and Lieutenant
Hancock can confirm this, the National Retired Teachers Association
and the Association of Retired Persons, is conducting a seminar at the
training academy for our police department?

Lieutenant Haxcock. Yes, in addition to crime prevention for sen-
iors, we also have a crime prevention section that focuses primarily
on burglary. This came about as a result of a Federal grant. It also
serves to get the officers involved and aware that crime resistance is of
paramount importance to the police department. The crime prevention
officers are being trained to treat seniors as a special group.

Tt is a 4 day in-service training seminar, 2 days of which the Na-
tional Retired Teachers Association is devoting their services to.

Mr. RoyBar. We hope to do a similar thihg in Los Angeles but added
to the seminar for police officers we would like to include senior citizens
from various sections of the area. This would insure that the senior
citizen goes through and witnesses the type training the police officer
has to go through to fully understand the problems of senior citizens.

I feel that that is important. It is my understanding that many
police chiefs don’t agree with that and that is what I was trying to get
from you. What are your reactions to such a program? Do you think
that in the program you have now described it would be possible to
include four to six senior citizens to take the same course?

Lieutenant Hancocox. I think it would be a great idea. We have con-
ducted seminars with civic Jeaders as part of this crime prevention
section, not specifically geared toward seniors, but it could definitely
be adapted for seniors. People have been instructed in security meth-
ods, operation identification, and have actually implemented the pro-
grams in their community, so I think that the senior citizens are a
tremendous resonrce to the police department in these programs.

One case in point. We have a senior couple in an apartment develop-
ment that consists of 2 high rises and 400 units. The husband is 79
and his wife is 81 and we explained our program to them. They had
a burglary problem in this community and they took it upon them-
selves to implement this operation identification. They went door to
door. They devoted 800 hours of their own time and the woman would
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talk people into participating in the program while the husband did
the engraving. They got 95 percent participation.

‘This senior couple got 95 percent participation of the people in the
high rise.

‘We have sent officers out on the street to do the same thing where
police officers would go door to door and the participation was terrible.
They are a tremendous resource.

Mr. Roysar. It seems to me that the participation in a seminar or
in an information session would be more successful if given by & senior
citizen who has accompanied a police officer at & seminar for police
officers and then goes back to the council to report to his peers the
experience that he hashad.

am sure that the senior citizen would be very well prepared. He
would have a police officer with him who also went through the same
thing and together they could do a tremendous job. I believe that it
would be a much better job than if the officer did it himself,

That is a concept that we are going to try to promote. I don’t know
whether we can or not.

Lieutenant Hancoox. I think this is great but it is very important
that this officer have the expertise in this area, because some police
departments may find themselves giving advice in security matters
that they really don’t have any knowledge or expertise in. It is very
necessary that the officers are trained in these areas.

Mr. Roypar. You stated that you are having your final report in
the fall of 1976.

Ms. Comen, The final report will be ready at the end of May. The
statistical report will be available at the end of May 1976. The project
year will be concluded in the fall of 1976 and we should have the crime
prevention package finished by then. o

M. Royear., Will you make that available or can you make that
available to the committee at that time?

Ms. Conzn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Roxean. Your crime prevention program will be ready when?

Ms. Corex. In the fall.

Mr. Roxear. The other way around.

I would like to thank you very much for your testimony. It has
been most interesting and enlightening. As yon know, we are not a
legislative committee, but we will make recommendations on every-
thing we learn to a legislative committee or a member of this com-
mittee who can introduce legislation that addresses itself to solving
some of these problems. ,

T agree with you that it is o vast problem. It is a most interesting
area that you are working on. I compliment you for what you have
been doing in your county and wish you every success.

Thanks again for your presence.

Ms. Comen. Thank you.

Lieutenant Haxcocg. Thark you, Mr, Chairman.

My, Wassaaw, Thank you.

Mr. Roxear. The meeting is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:05 p.m., Wednesday, April 28, 1978, the sub-
committee adjourned, subject to the call of the Chair.]

VICTIM

APPENDIX

PROPOSAL SUBMITTED TO LEAA
(Cohen testimony)

DATE

I.  OFFENSE DATA

1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.
8.
9.
10.
11.

12.
13.
14.

15,
l6.

17.
18.
19.

20,

RD#

Event Code

PRA

District

Time of Occurrence
Date of Qccurrence
Time of Report
Date of Report
Person Reporting
V - Viectim, R - Relative, F ~ Friend, X ~ Other
Offense Location

R - Residence, N ~ Neighborhood, X - Other

Specific Offense Location .

P - Park, M ~ Mall, C - Church, S = Street, L - Parking

Lot, B -~ Bank, R - Recreation Center, X -~ Other
Means Of Transport

A - Auto, P - Public Transit, G = Government Agéncy
volunteer, W ~ Walking, X - Other, N ~ N/A

Actively Engaged in Going to or From When Victimized
B ~ Bank, C - Church, E - Commercial Establishment,
& - Social Event, P ~ Promenade, X - Other, N - N/A
¥iotim Accompaniment

A - Alone; B ~ (1) Non-Elderly, C - (1+) Non-Elderly,
D - {1) Elderly, E ~ (l+) Elderly, X - Other

Age of Offender

A - Child, B -~ Teens, C - Adult, D = Unknown
Personal Injury

V - Visible Physical Injury, O - Non-Visible Physic:l
Injury, E - Emotional, N - None

Medical Treatment

I - In-patient, O - Out-patient, N = None
Previously Victimized

Y - Yes, N -~ No

Nature of Occurrence

Event Code _

Previous Qccurrence Reported

Y - Yes, N - No

II. VICTIM PROFILE DATA

21,
22,

23,
24,

01/76

pate of Birth Year Only
Sex

¥ or ¥

Race

C - Caucasian, B - Black, S -~ Spanish Descent, X ~ Other

Last Police Contact
T - Telephone, T -~ In-person, N - None

(35)




III.

25,

26.

27.

28.

29.

30.

31.

36

Physical Disabilities

H - Hearing or Eyesight, D - Debilitating Illness,
M - Mobility, C - Combination, X - Other, N - None
Mental Disabilities

C - Disorientation, M -~ Memory Loss, D -~ Depression,
P - Paranoia, C - Combination, X - Other, N -~ None
Income Level

A - Under $ 2000.00

B - Under $ 3500.00

C = Under $ 5000.00

D ~ Under $10000.00

E - Over $10000.00

Family Size

A-1,B~2, C~- 3 or more

Employment Status

F - Full Time, P - Part Time, U - Unemployed, R ~ Retired,
V - Volunteer, H - Housewife

pDomicile Arrangement

A - Apartment Non-Elderly, B -~ Apartment Elderly,

C - Room Only, D - Private Dwelling, T - Transient,
I - Institution

Living Arrangement

A ~ Alone, R - Relative, S - Spouse, F ~ Friend,

C - Collective

RESPONSE TEAM CONTACT DATA
32. Referral Source
A - Other Agency
I - Investigating/Responding Officer
P - Police Communications or District Station
R = Police Iecords
F - Friend/Relative
T - Response Team Education Activities
M - Other Media
X - Other
C ~ Previous Contact .
33. Referral Date Month, Day, &and Year
34. Initial Contact Date Month, Day
35. Victim Contact (Type)
T - Telephone S - Social Worker
P - Postal P - Police Officer
I - Interview B - Both
C - Combination
N ~ None
36. Number of Victim Interviews
A~0,B~1,C=-2, D+~ 3 or more
37. Location of Initial Victim Interview

A - Other Agency (Not Montgomery. County Police Facility)
B -~ Business Establishment

M - Medical Pacility

N - N/A

38.

39.
40.

41,

42.

37

P - Police Facility
R - Residence

X =~ Other
7z ~ Refused
Recommendations

A - Police Action
- Self Action
- Referral to Appropriate Source
Response Team Action
- None
id victim followup on recommendations?
Y - Yes, N -~ No, U - Unknown, P - Partial
Response Team Followup
Y - Yes, N -~ No
Previous knowledge of the Crime Prevention - Elderly
Project .
-~ Victimization Response Team Assistance .
- Attended Crime Prevention for the Elderly Presentation
- Friends, Relatives, Media
- Public Agencies
- Not Aware
Narrative
Y - Yes, N - No

oDzZoaw
1
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Executive Plaza One, Suite 302

1.

Form GCLE  200A
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GRANT APFLIZATICHK

MARYLAND GOVERNOR'S COMAISSION ON LAV
ERFORCEVENT AND THE ADNINISTRATICN OF JUSTICE
Cockeysville, Md. 21030 -

GENERAL INFORMATION

A

o

«©

b

m.

PROJECT TITLE: * CRIME PREVENTICY ICR THE ZINERLY . n

One Line - This Will remain througicut the 1ife of project

DATE APPLI-CATION SUBMITTED: 3. /19 / 715
Honth Day . Year

HAME OF APPLICANT: . Monteomory County, Marvland
Local Gevermuent Unit or State Agency

IWPLEMENTING AGENCY: Depariment of I’olicé In Association With Department of Human
Agency Resgonsn?le far Iwprementing and Operating Resources
the Project if Different from Applicant

PROJECT DIRECTOR (Person in Implementing Agency Who Runs
Affairs of Project): sency ne Everyday

Lt. MW, Desmond Director, Research & Planning Div. 301~279-1587

Naie Title Phone No.
60 Courthouse Square, Rockville, Maryland 20850
Mailing Address Z1p Code

FINANCIAL OFTTCER (Person Responsibie for Disbursements and Fi i
: . Records of Project): nd. Financiat

Albert W. Cault Director, Department of Finance 279-1406
Name . NMitle Phone Ho.

County Office Bldg., 100 Maryland Avemue;, Rockville, Maryland 20850
Ha1ling Address Zip Code

DESIRED START DATE: 7 /1 /1
’ ilonth Day  Year
PROPOSED PROJECT LENGTH: (Not to Exceed 12 Vonths) ¢ 12 Honths

TOTAL COST OF PROJECT INCLUDING GRAWT ANMOUNT REQUESTED:
(Hust correspond to totals on Page 4.)

Federal” Non-Federal Share* Total Project
Share State Cash | local Cash tost
73,1359 2,815 5,28L 81,288
Note: *See Page 6 for explanation ’
TYPE OF APPLICATION: (Check one) .

lnjtial :’ Refunding: Past Project No. Was:_:

R ——

Insert the gstin;ated baltance of unexpended federal
funds onticipated at the end of the project/period.

.
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NON-SUPPLANTING REQUIRZMINTS

E%

In accordznce witn the Safe Streets Act [Section 303{10)] the
grantee cartifies that:

1. The fadzrél funds which are distributed undar the grant will not
be used to take the glace of {supplant) funds otherwise available
for law enforcezant activities (Police, Courts, and Corracticns)
in this jurisdictiocn. -

2. ‘The appropriatioss for law enforcement for the present fiscal year
are at least 2s great 25 for the preczeding year plus the averaga
annual increass for the past 2, 3, 4, or 5 years. (Huwbar of
years is at the option of the grantze.)

3. IF A BLANKET CERTIFIZATION HAS NOT ALREADY BEEN SU3MITIZD, the
follewing must b2 completad, with all federal Tunds excludad:

{a) ‘Appropriatices for law enforcament for
the precading Fiscal year $ N/A {a)

(b} Average annual increase in law enforce-
ment appropriations for pravious,

fiscal yaars. $ W‘* )
{c) Tota) eppropriations Tor law enforce-

ment for prasent Tiscal year. (NOTE: -

Must be at Jeast equal to the sum of . .

(a) plus (&). - : 8 WA {c)

‘4, HWhere the certificetion in 3 CAINOT be given because there is a

. reduced or unchanged invastment, explain in detajl how the reduced
or unchangad commitrant would have bsen necessitated even if fedaral
financial support uadar Title I, ‘Safe Strests Act, has not besa .
made available, and attach explanation to this epplication.

COMPETITIVE:BID REQUIREHENTS ) ' ,

If the proposed project will require compatitive bids, the ap-
plicent will maintain a vile to include the request for bids, docu-
ment, a list of propsactiva biddars to whcm the document is sent, .. .
and the proposal of th2 stccassful bidder, and will make the file
available to the stai¥ of the Cormission upon request.

. SOLE SOURCE CORTRACT

If the proposed projact will require a sole Source contract (including
operation of a Youth Service Sureau or Youth Group Home.) prior LEAA approval is
required on such contracis in excess of $2,500.00




Hara:

Signaturs:

NOTE:

T e N
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EQUAL ENPLOYRINT GPPORTURITY CERTIFICATICH:

I, (person filing the appliceticn)
certify that tne_ {criminal justice agency)
has forrulatad an egual ernicyront oppaTtunity progran in accordance
with 20002 42301 et caq. Sub:a(

t E. and that it is an file 9n the
Otfice of Yocation),
{address), R (title), for review or audrt by
officiels oi tha cemizint stete planning agency or the Law Sntorce-
ment Assistance Administration, as reguirad by relevant laws end
regulationss

I approve the submissicn and contants of this
applicaticn and I hereby agree thet any grent
avardad pursuant to this application will be
subject to end will ba administired in con-
formity with the conditions stated in tha
application.

Acting Chief
Title: Adminictrative Officer

3/24/75

Robert T, Carty

Date:

The Safe Streets Act stipulates that whoavar erbessles, willfully
misapplies, stzals, or obtains by fraud any funds, essets or prop-
erty vhich arz ths subject of a grant or contract or other form of
assistance purstant to this title, whethar racejvad directly or in-
directly from the Law Enforcemant Bssistanca Aduinisiration, shall
be fined not merz than 310,032 or irprisonsd for not more than five
years or both. (Part H, Saction 851 or tha Oznibus Crime Control
0111 and Safe Streets Act of 1370).

~3-

I, James P. Gleason, County Executive, certify that the
Hontgomery County Department of Police has formulated an equal
employment opportunity program in accordance with 28 CPR 42301
et ceq. subpart E, and that it is on file in the Office of
Personnel, County Office Building, Rockville, Maryland, for
review or audit by officials of the cognizant state planning
agency or the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration, as
required by relevant laws and regulations.

James P. Gleason,
County Executive
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PROJECT SU:MARY SLCTION

A, PROJECT SUMIARY INSTRUCTIONS:
The purpsse of this page of Lhe grant application is to provide
a suumary of Section III and IV; it should be completed after those
sections have been couwpleted,
B. PROJECT HARRATIVE SUMHARY:
Provide a brief summary of Section 1V of the application, not to
exceed the space provided below. The summary should be condensa~
tion of points C {Statemant of the Problem) through E (Objectives)
of Section 1V. -
See ha
C. ‘BUDGET SUARY:
The following table is to be-completed utilizing the totals from
the budget itcmizations (Section 111). Enter the totals from all ex-
penditures categaries in the applicable spaces. The grand total must
correspond to Item I on Page 1,
Expenditure Fedara] ] [-fon=Frcera] Shore® Total
Category Total Share State Cash JLocal Cash
A Personnel Comp. & Benefits 19,878 0 0 19,878
B. Equipment 5,611 0 5,28) 11,09%
LUNSUTTONT ™ 3Rd Contractual -
C. Services . 5,000 Q 0 2,000
D. Travel ‘ 2,200 o o | 2200
E. Consuinables 500 o] 0 ©00
F. Rental Cost HA N/A N/A 1A,
G. Other Expenses 2.770 - 2 Big. n 12 819
GRAND TOTAL 73,150 2,818 5,28 | 81,288
ROTE: *See paye 6 for explanation
4
IX. PROJECT SUMMARY SECTION

B,

PROJECT NARRATIVE SUMMARY

This proposal is for a pilot project aimed at improving
the delivery of criminal justice services to the elderly
(60 years of age and over) reslding in Silver Spring,
Maryland.

Operated by the Crime Prevention Unit of the Montgomery
County Police Department in conjunction with the Adult
Services Division of the Social Services Department, and
coordinated by the Area Agency on Aging, Office of Human
Resources, this project incorperates three (3) major
components.

A Criminal Victimization Response Team will be developed
as the organizational unit with the major responsibility
to deliver these program components. The components
include (1} an educational and public relations effort
designed to reduce crime against the elderly, (2} a
capacity for responding immediately to the victim in
ways which restove the victim to a level of functioning
approximating their capacity to function prior to the
crime and (3) an abllity to research, analyze and measure
team and program effectiveness in improving the delivery
of criminal justice services to the elderly.
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ITI. PROJECT BUDGET SELCTION

A.

60 Courthouse Sguare, Rockville, Maryland 20850

~(extensive clerical services, high salaries, etc.}. A1l sources

NAWE AND TITLE AND ADDRESS OF PERSON COMPLETING THIS SECTION OF THE
RPPLICATION:

Palmer D. Wilson, Planner, Research and Planning Division
Hame Ttle

301-279-1587
Telephone No.

Address
BUDGET ITEMIZATION INSTRUCTION:

In this Section (I1I) of the grant application, the applicant
should provide an itemization and explanation of the following
categories of possible project expenditures; personnel compensa-
tion, equipment, consultant and contractpal services, travel, con-
sumables, rent and other expenses. The space provided at the bot-
tom of eacn page is to be used for justification and explanation of
the jtemization, including extrdordinary items (e.g., data used to
arrive at estimates, heavy travel costs, large‘printingvexpenses, .

of local cash coutributions must be_identified and explained fully.
If space provided is not sufficient Yor explaining jtems, con-
tinuation sheets must be attached, with proper identification of

‘such attachments.

NOTE ON BUDGET FOR REFUND PROJECTS:

The proposed refund budget should be related to the prior
years budget. A detail explanation should be made for any in-
creases or decreases from the approved budget applicable to the
previous funding period.

NOTE OH ROUNDING OFF DOLLAR FIGURES:

A1l figures entered in the budget section are to be rounded
of f to the nearest whole dollar (do not include cents).

" NOTE ON GRANTEE HATCHING REQUIREMENTS:

In the.preparation of budgetary information, applicants should
be aware of statutory matching contribution requirements. They
are as follows: .

1. .Fifty Percent of total project costs for building
and facilities construction.

2. Ten Percent of total project costs for all othar
types of projects.

.

F.
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NOTE Oit HON-FEBZRAL SHARES:

1.

Local Cash: &n amendrent made by Congress to the Safe
Streats act in 373 rezvires that the 13% reguired
non-facara} ratching share of 22ch projact fundad by
the Governor's Coemmission must b2 in casn {HARD MATCH).

Exanigle: Total Projzct Cost $100,000
Faderal Shara (59%) 90,002
fion-Federal Share (10%) 10,000

In additicn, the Act reguires that all loc¢al governgant
subgrant2as nust decumant Hard Maich by Tine item
budget category. The LEAA raculetion is as follows:
"Funds must be for tha express purposa of wmatching

LEEA funds. ilaw funds for law eaforcament ourses

ust ba idantifiad in Tozal or sizze 2
or approzriatisns.  Idamtivication raquirss an ear-
marking in sowa docuwent assaciated with the appro-
priation or buéget process, which by State or local
government law or practice, binds the State or lccal
units to use tha funds for LEAA purposes, or permits
such uses, and the Funds are actually pravicad for
such purposas. Cash contributions from othar sources
are also an appropriate source.” ’

State Cash: As also provided in the 1973 amendments,
the State wmust contribute in cash & portiocn of the
total preject cost for local-level projects. At this
time the Governer's Cermission anticipates that it
will be in a positicn to provide the eguivaient of
3.5% of the total doller cost of each loczl project on
a strict 99/10 ratio in 1974. Any amount providad

to the Tocality undar this provision can be used to
meet the Hard Maich requirement.

Example: Total Project. Cost, $100,000
Federal Share (90%) 20,000
Hon-Federal Saare (103) .~ 10,000

The anticipated State Buy-In would be:
3.5% of the total project cost ($100,0200)
: =$ 3,500

This 53,500 would be applied agafnst the Hard Hatch,
requirsrent. The remainder of the $10,000 Hard Match
($6,500) must be provided by the localities in cash.

Exarple: Total Project Cost $100,000
Fedaral Share {903) 90,000
Stete Cash {3.5% 3,500

Local Casn (5.5% 6,500



G.

44

Subgrantees nust maintain separaie arcountgbi]ity for
those budgat jtess funled by Stele bu/ -in funds.

lote: Ail exemples raflect funding on a_strict 99/10

ratio. Computz2tion will differ when:
1. Project is ovar-matched

2. Project centeins construction
fedarally fundad on a 53/30 ratio.

3. Refunded prejzct containing salary
jncreases that must ba nhucnﬂd an
a 53/50 ratio.

- 3. S WittoEsdy DForminind
u° anainum roich sctiraTeal reproie
o. tn= total pr03=cu cost pradiceed on a str
ratio.r The project budget, therefors, shoul
written eliminating any over—match.

DEFINITION OF PROJECT COMMEINCEMENT DATE:

Date when the project act ually beinos to spend funds (eithar

fedaral or non-facaral) or first incurs an obligaticn to spand
funds at a later date. This dete canpol be rore than 90 days
after grant is awarcad vxuhout Commission approval.

[N
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CATEGUAT A - FERSTIGEL SIFEN3ATION, SOCIAL SICURITY AU FR

List each position by t.i:]e. giv’ing annual salary and the percent of
time to be spant on the prasec;. Funds requasted rust reflect tha per-
centaga of firme speanf on the projact. Time and attandénce records must
be maintainad for all :ars~~a=1 invelved in the projact.

HanTornw:t Chapss

Job Title & ilo. Fedaral

of Pesiticns Share | Stata Cazhi Lozal Cesh| Totadl
Police Corporal 17955 100 § 17,955 12,955
Social Worker IT 13,300 o000 b 23,001 13,221
Adnin, Atde T 7,965 | 100 | 7,068 7,965
+ 5% overtime 1,553 1,553 1,553
Police Officer/Sociall

Worker oOnily)

gub-T?“ Wé 0,580 i : 10, 580
SRkl e o
tomenearion | GATZZ) vo m18 : yo.878 1

AL LA L LI

NOTE: *See Page 6

-Justification and Exolenation of above: Justifitation - Category A.
The Police Corporal and the Social Worker IT will coordinate their efforts in
the formation of The Criminal Victimication.of the Elderly Hesponse Team.

An Administrative Alde will be assigned to the Department of Social Services’
* and will be responsible to the team members., The aide is necessary to accomade
the work load which will be generated.

A request for overtime is being made to allow for the response of, the team
. " during non-working hours. Thia should be viewed a8 a necessary, thaugh irregular
program componant. .
# Social Security and Fringe Benefits based upon 22.9% of totel salaries and
waged. Sub-categories ave: FICA - S,
Workmans Comp. - ‘1, 54
Insurance - 6.
Retirement - 10.1%

-8~
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CATEGDHY 3 - EQUIPLLNT (PURCAASE, LEASE OR REUTAL) 1 COST RREAK-DOWR L
. . . . Cost Federal T Non-Federal.Shares
List separaiely the items of equiprant for vhich funds are requested. The Ttem Per } Quy, Share
%ost for each_item shouid incivdz izxes, delivgry, installetion and similar re- | Unit, State_Cas) Logal Cash [ Total....
ated s, with trad2-ins end discounts dedusted. Invéntory records must be .
maintaircd for equiprent that is eccuired. Acquisiticn of electronic date pro- Iypewriter, Electric 650 | 1 650 650
Cussir ETIND fast 93 Eprsseg oy LEA 2eiti et b e daddd] Dictaphone o | 1 héo s
sigrant cust sa ézproves oy LEAA,  In addition, comcetitive bidding Unif & Fquipment 900 1 900 900
proced.res are raquived unlass uaivad,  If'a waivar of the compatitive bidding Slid‘;"’;‘ E‘,}to{i’“f,/
requireiont is raguasiad, indiczis rezsons for the roquest. sychmjtape unit B0 | 2 500 <00
Projector Screen 50 ] 1 50 50
Portable display table | 100 1 100 100
Rear projector screen 100 1 100 100
~Gaa Filing Cabinets : 100 2 200 200
. : Cost ra] Sharex
tten Per 10| “share | State Csh |Local Cash | Total
Unic dace Lasn Q! asn ota TOTALS 581_1 4] 528h u’o95
- Equipped
Marked Police Vehicle {4800 | 1 4800 LB00 '
Lighte and Siren 512 395 395 .
Mobile Hadio 1000 | 2 1000 7000 // / /
A Pertarie podso w/eher. l1000 [ 1 1000 1000 Z
| Degles; Foac, 200 | 2 100 kg - : JUSTIFICATION AND EXPIANATION OF ABOVE:
{Degk; Sec, 285 1 90 195 285 ; 1. The police crulser is required for the routine performance of the Job. Tt is also ex-
. | pected that the officer may, on cccasion, be responding during off-duty hours, hence
aip. Brec 1 4 . i 3
| Chair, Froc. . swive: 90 312 2 . 50 180 : it is requested that the vehicle be used as a take home car. Additionally, the philosophy
A hatn. Sha. 1 %o 22 5 | of crime prevention ia enhanced by increased visibility. ’
- B f
: . ! 2, Included in all police cruisers as standard equipment are the following: Lights and siren
SEE PAGE 914 ; Mobile radio
//////] 1 [ 3. Portable Radio with Charger enables the officer to maintain operational communications
PO RN i t while outside the police vehicle. *

i li. The executive style desks and chalrs for the officer and social worker are necessary to

*NOTE: *See Page 6 . b accomodate the program'!s paper work, reports and special projects which require a spec-
. . . o . ified work area. The electric typewriter, secretarial desk and one swivel chair will
Justification and Explanatisn of Above: SEE PAGE 9-A : be utilized by the Administrative Adde (Secretary) indicated in the personnel chart of
: the grant.

! The social worker, in the preparation of case swmaries and reports,will be preatly
facilitated through the use of the dictaphone.

5. Uniforms and Equipment: The Department of Police has a spec:li‘iéd 3dnitlal dssuance for

each new offdcer. As one new officer will be hired to replace the Corporal assigned
to the Crime Pravention Division, & complete issue will be necessary. The $900 In-~

-9a~

dicated includes items such as clothes, manuals, leather equipment, sidearms, shoes,
emblems, etc. A specific listing is available from the Supply and Maintenance Di-
vision, Department of Police.

6. 3%mm slide projector with synchronized tape unit, projection screen, rear projection
screen, and a portable display table will be utilized in conjunction with the preveution
role of the division in presentations to commnity groups. The tape synchronized slide

i projection have proven to be a valuable asset to the existing Crime Prevention Division
in communicating situational offenses and provention techmiques. The rear projection -
screen enables the presentation of programs in an outside setbing, in daylipht, there-
fore providing additional flexibility for shopping center presentations. The display

| tableé will accomodate information and materials atbendant to exhibits.

7. The £iling cabinets are necessary for proper organization and filing of the team's
paper Wwork.
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CATEGORY C - CONSULTANT AND, COHiRACTUAL SERVICES

For cach contruct to be let, cnter the pature of the services to be provided
and the basis for co outing the amount to be paid, Detail befow the selection
basis to be utilized tor the cuntvact{s} proposed. The minimun requirenents in
respect to bidding practices wnd proceduves are detailed in Section XI of the
Guide for frant Adainistrafion. Contracts in excess of §2,500 must have prior
Commiss1on approval, in agdition, justification wyst be submttcd for all
source procurements in excess of $2,500,00.

Ch3T R AR IO
. . Federal hon-tederal Share>
Description Share "} state Cash |Local Cash | Total
Escort Services, Mont, Cty. 1"@_&3‘(‘.&'.1
Healdth Agsociation 2500, 2500
__Fvaluation Consultent 2500 2500
JOTALS 5000 0 o 5000

NOTE: *See Page 6

dustitication and Exdlanation of Abeve: Tor $2500 The Mental Health Association of
Montgomery County will prov:&ie the administyration and personngl necessary to’ design a
progran involving the recruitment and screening of community youth (aged 16 through 20)
to provide an escort service to screened, requesting eeniors. "Escorb services will in-
clude 4rips to bahks, shopping facilities, physiciang, or for a leisurely stro]_'l..

The exper‘biae of a statigtical and research consultant will be an invaluable asset in
the development of the survey and evaluation instruments,. due to the complexity of their
nature. The monies requested above ‘should adequately allow for the contracting of the
gervicea of such a consulianty

CATIGCPY U - TRAYEL

Expanses for trava] ney include mileage, suhsistenca, lodging and other
tran:ponetlan expansas, 1l ifhurscznt snall b oy an actual end raason-
able B3sis, suzpartad by datailad traval vouchars and consiséeat with agplizant's
agency travel regulacwns

CORT soaTluonn 5 )
Ho. of Persons, Rate for fedaral iinoefanace] Shasos
itile, Sudbsisiance, Et.c Share State Cash | Lezal Cash Total
Crime Pravention Tnst., Iouwizville, Ky. 850 850
Sacig) Worker Tng 850, : : 820
Other 'I‘ra"rni'_nrv And Onnferemeas 500 R00
TOTAL TRAVEL 2000 2200

NOTE: *See Page 6
Justification and Exolenation 6% fbove:, The.career-speciadity of the:'proposed as-
_ sigmment demands 'that those persons responsible for its operation be highly traihéd and
knowledgable in the designated area. It is recommended that both the officer and’ the
social worker be exposed to the philosophies of crime prevention and to the problams
.of the elderly (menerally, and specifically, with regard o' crime victimization)

“The officer will attend the National Crime Prevention’ Institute, located in Loudsville,
Kentucky, for a duration-of two weeks. Included within the curriculum of the institute
are the following: physical enviromment and prevention, responsibility for “exdme pre-
vention, community planning theordes, crime prevention campaigns and public axhititions,
ete. The ‘officer will then be responsible for orienting the social worker to the acquired
philosophies.

The social worker, and the officer alike, will participate in a series of semlnars to
be conducted by the American University Center for tlle Administration of Justice. The
exact course content will be formuwlated to meet the needs of the response team in their
effcrts to deal most effectively with the victim.

-Additional monies are requested for seminars to be held in the metro area which are at
this time undetermined. -1-
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|
i‘ ‘
CATECORY € - CONSUMABLE LUPPLIES (raper, Pencils, Postace, Ltc.) i Litlodf F - BTl STa(2 10573
; Fosven fet If the office or other.space § indicat .
The cost of cach of these types of items should be listed separately. : . ther.soace is to be ranted, indicate the nurebr of sguare et
Small office items with an ipitial purcheze 'pe ice of Jess than 325.00 I and the rate par square foo:. . 8
way be inciuded in this section rather than in Category B. ) .

COST £LTL L LY FAST R5TAC. TN
N . . o Federat Mmoo ST s I Cescription Fegarct S T S
'ype of Consumable Share . sl : Includ Jate pa t are
State Cash | Local Cash| Toial I { uding Rate per S3. Foat) Share State Cash | Locel Casn | Tesal
Office Supplies : 300 : 300 N/A
Yerox Reproduction 200 200 k
|
) [; )
TOTAL COJSUMABLE SUPPLILS 500 ’ . 500 . -
T TOTAL RENTAL
H Ly

NOTE: *See page 6

Justification and Explanation of Above: Office Supplics: Expendable office supplies
guch a5 paper, pens, pencils, maps, map tacks, stencils, tape bypuwriter ribbons, etc. Justification and Explanatica _of Zhova:
which are necessary for daily cperation. A : L PO B = =

HOTF: *3e2 page 6

Yerox reproduction aliowances have been fede to cover the costs of photacopyiig.
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CATEOR2Y G - QTHEIR £PINSIS

N dQlt:he:: anticipated itefns of expanditure which vare not included dn othar exe
penditura categories, such as telephonz servica, mrintainance service Shatocop;
ing, books and pericdicals, etc., should be listed. ) v PRRER

-
£A57
Federal Nan- ral S3zpax
Ttem (Including Telephone ¥
$ phone) Snare State Cash | Loca) Cash| Tor:
Rilma, S1ide Shoyg and Raw Filn
for preparing shows ‘ 750 . 50
Telechone Service 5
Art vork and Layouss 1000 25 LS
|_Printing And Dunlicabe of Sroshures 1000 #goog
Milage: Police Vehicle : koo 00
' Milage, Motor pool ’ 1L00’ : 1L00
(othing A 1gyance alo 240
T::nmi. Frnences 120 0 - 200
Books and Reference docunents 00 . - 100
TOTAL QTHEIR CUPEIISES
- 9770 2815 0 12,615

2.

3.

5.

NOTE: *Sae Pagz &

~Justification and Explanation of Above:

The response team in the f)resentation of crime i)i‘évenﬁi.oh ‘tnformstion, will pur-
chase some films and slide shows and will themselves produce other £ilms and
glides to lend localization to the pregentation.

Telephore Service will be required by the Social Worker and the officer for the
purpose of scheduling lectures and presentations ag well as receiving and com-
municating information concerning victimized eldera.

Art Work and Iavouts: Monies will be utilized in the design and layout of anti-
victimization brochures, snformational pamphlets concerning the mobile bank pro-
joct and the escort services program, and other projects as determined by the

Division Director, Funds may be expended in-house or through commercial sources.

Brochures, Handouts, etc.: These costs cover actual printing of materials in-
dicated zbove.
Vehicle Mileage: Above amount extracts as follows:

Police Officer - 1 vehicle @ 1h¢ per mile X 10,000 miles per year © $1400
Socizl Worker - Motor pool vehicle @ lhi¢ per mile x 10,000 miles per.year $1400
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The natare of the oflicer's war’ dses nei roquire that standard uniform dress
e yorn ab all fimes ~ g b - . o
k! N 1 adlovane as slatled sbove is re-

ey B v slaiyd sbove i re

I.'l‘OV‘!.dC'L‘ oy the cleaning of officer
uniforms; Lherefors, 4t ds necedssuy L H ) - LPCT L

4 L LREQLINT o 10 a4 C A pete

t g S 1y Lo T LUL8 eXpence ihin the grant

The rezponcc‘tcmp rntore of 4he progren of "Orime irevention Fox The Flderly"
w:_LE: Ee hf:am:g a.:lm etved dn roesgarch, angdyeie and roterials development. I
Wi e essentd to acguire pertinent and factual Loobe s 3

be 6 .} et iner ] oohe and docunents gerrsir
o overull program cabancesont. ) o gememe




Y, P3RIECT LaisTLd SECTich

A

NABE AND TITLE AND AOCRESS OF PEESON COVPLETING THIS SECTION OF GRANT
APPLICATION:

Deborah L. Fino Recearch Asgistant, Montgomery Co, Dept. of Polier
Tonald T, Wac Direrter, Area Apeney on Aging, Offico of Human

3 Title o
Montg, Co. Dept. of Polive, RO ek and Planning Diviolon-€0 Courthouce tSq. Rock. ,Md. 208‘,8 ouret

301 Tast Jefforgan S Tockville, Maryland 20350 301-279-1512 301-279-15
Address Phone Tio.
B. PROJECT HARRATIVE INSTRUCTIONS:

Provide a descrintion of the project, encormpassing the six points
(C-H) outlined belou, using as many pages as ray be reeded to complets
the description. Th2 panas should b2 Tetter size (8-1/2 x 11 inches),
nok logal size (this will facilitata photccopyirg). tHumber the page
and z2in2ca to this application.

.
b
:
¢
)
3

STATENENT OF THE PROSLEM:

Describe the preblen which the proposed project will attenpt to
solve. The description should include quantitative information {sta-
tistical data, information frem special studies, etc.) and other
materials which substantiate the nature, extent and severity of the
problcm, including the following, where appliceble and needad: Data
on overall and specific crime and delinguancy pattorns in the project’s
area of concern, and/or data on the deficiencies or difficuliies of thz
organization or segrient of the criminal justice system in the project's
area of concern. ; £

METHODS AND RESQURCES TQ BE UTILIZED {Cover each of tha follewing items
separetely): :

1. “Methods. Indicate hou the project will be executed, including a
description of the varipus stages or steps of the project, how

© the work will be organized, and the manner in which responsibitity
will be assigned,

2.  Project York Plan Schedule. 1In chronological ordar, Tist the key
Steps (Rejor ectivizies, decisions, reports and other major events)
plannad for the life/or up-ceming year of the project. Irndicate tre
month each step is expacted to bz completed. A sawple hypothatical
work plan schadule is included in Appendix A, page 18.

3. Qualificatiens and Facilities of 'lon-Public Irnlerentirg Aozncies. ;
Indicate past exparience and acniaverenis walcn quality the orcani- !
zation to conduct the project. {Public agencies which will implenent
the project are not required to respond.)

4. Present and Proposed Staff, List tre namas and provide short bio-
graphical skctcias of the project director, financial officar, and

i

(24
(&1

Jother professional staff raubers and kev consullants, In each
skeich, specify: (a) the person's position in the project; (b)
educational backgrauad, inciwling dosrees, institutions grantiuy,
26d yaars; (c) ozst enoloyment end experience; and (d) pest pub-
Ticetions or other proiessional recognition. IF the project in-
volves use of grant funds to hire additional staff personnal
(othgt than secretarial ond clerical), for each steif position, -
specify job raquirsments (experience, education, and other back-
ground) and include a short job description.

5. Staff Oreanizaties Structure. ODescribe the present and proposed
organizaticn of the hreject stadi, and inciude a projact organi-
zation chart i applicable.

s Paekicd

e oy

RO HE
opwrasish e Furnoet avy indi
thair rois in th2 projoct and furnish evidance of the support
such zgenzies will provide (e.g., letters by authorized offi-
cials). Any evidence affered must dascribs the exact nature

of the commiiment and support that will be supplied.

OBJECTIVES OF THE PROJECT:

%
a2

On an objective-by-

L Jecti y-ohjective basis, starting with "Objective A."
Objective B.", etc., indicete the objectives of thz project (i.e.,
the things which are expsciz? to be accomplished by the ozaration of
the projgst). Each objective should be staled in a manney which wils
facilitate objective verification of accomplishment. Appendix 8,
page 19, of this applicatica form may be consulied as a guid3 for

P

specifyipg objegtives. The appendix contains specitic guidelines
for judging their quality. : . .

MEASURES OF EFFECTIVENESS: .

For each of the objectives listed in response to point E above,
define one or more "yerdsticks® {or criteria) to be used in measuring
success in accomplishing eoch objective. Each measure should help to
verify accomplisinment. Try to minirize use of massures ihat are sub-
Jective or qualiiative in nature (i.e., opinions, rezctions, etc.J.
For help in specifying such measures, Appendix C, page 20, may be
consulted. The four points tzn serve as guidelines for judging the
quality of the measures thet are formulated.

EVALUATION OF THE PROJECT: o~

. Inqicate the resources that the project will have available for
evaluating the success of the project (i.e., internal staff member,
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a impleranting agancy, ccn§u1tapt§ Lo supp}y_eva]:i; c.
etc.) and, if known, cescribe their ginara .dppggo:

evaluetion the project. .Akdeta11ea F:a]gat;?Zalion

cedura or plan does not hava to ba submitted Y]th tn1§=;paust Las .

Howevar, should the application be %Q9r§yed; th?sg[z:r; sgaff‘in

a condition of tne srand, gcnsu]t with Lneazphﬂ 5501

order to dasign an acceptable evaluation me2thod.

personnel in th
tion services,
to be taken 1n

i £ ati the space provided, indi-
Rosgonsible for Evaluation. In ida
ZEZionthn nama, ticle, acdress and te]eppone ngmbar o7 the parson
who_wi]l be raspoasible for evaluating the project:

Director, Area Agency on Aging

Office of Human Resources :
fitie %

_Donald T, Vagsmann
Name
{301) 279—1512\

trcnz no.

301 E, Jefferson St.. Rockvillie, Md.
RGarass

COMTLHUATION: ) i
In accordance with Section 303{8) of;§ha Sqfa Striits Ag?;cln—
dicate what propacts exist for cgntxnugi T1n§nc129835:1C2 g;‘g;
the ideas, methods, 2nd techniques i seeks dvai e
ggderaT suppari i{s terminated. Indicate planned future sources

of funding.
REQUIPEI'ENT FOR REFILID PROJECTS:

A narrative covering the pasi ten months of projeqt acﬁ;zlty
is required for applications requesting second or §h1rn giigin;d
LEAA assistance. The points thati should be coverad are outling
in Appendix D of this application.
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statement of Problem

The Maryland Governor's Commission on Law Enforcement and the
Administration of Justice is making available Federal funds to
a designated county specifically for the deveclopment of a pilot
program aimed at improving the delivery of criminal justice
services to the elderly citizens of that county:

The United States is today confronted with a truly unique
situation in that for the first time in its history it is
experiencing a continuing and steady rise in the rate of growth
in its population aged 60 years and over. This phenomenon is
occurring in conjunction with a precipitous decrease in the
birth rate. The over 60 population on a national scale is
estimated to be currently 30,000,000.

Montgomery County's over 60 population is currently estimated

to be 65,000 which represents over 11% of the total population.
During the past two decades the elderly population in Montgomery
County has increased at a higher rate than any other of the 23
governmental jurisdictions in the State of Maryland. Projections
indicate that by 1979, thexe will be 92,000 persons over 60
years of age. This represents a 41% increase over the next five
years. (It is further estimated from analysis of 1970 census
data that between 4,000-5,000 persons over 60 live in four
census tracts within the prime target area of our concern.)

This rate of increase indicates that the current 14,500 elderly
now residing in the Silver Spring Planning Area will reach
20,500 by 1979, and rise to 14.3% of the total.population. For
additional detail, consult Appendix F.

The prevalence of actual crime creates the fear of potential
crime among the elderly. (Studies indicate that at least 85%
of the elderly believe they personally will be a victim of a
crime, as compared to a 65% fear factor among the gereral
population). The presence of the fear factor manifests itself
in modes of behavior which are detrimental both socially and
psychologically. Avoidance behavior initiates a pattern
commencing with withdrawal from socially beneficial activities
into increasing isolation and diminished community invelvement.
Isolation creates its accompanying detrimental habits with respect
to inappropriate nutritional intake and creating a potential
health problem. In turn, potential psychological damage may
occur in reduced feelings of selfworth, in negative feelings
about self and capacity of the community to care or respond.
(See D6 Cooperating Agencies =~ Catholic University of America).

Paradoxically, in juxtaposition to.the potential modes of
behavior described above, there are many elderly who are
victims of crime due to their lack of awareness which can and
does lead to a sense of false personal security.

Statement of the Problem (Continued)

The general attitudes mentioned above create a lack of confi-
dence in community response and especially the law enforcement
bodies. It has been ascertained that a large percentage of
crimes against the elderly go unreported, perhaps as many as
50%. The failure to report crimes {upon the elderly) is
attributed to the individuals feelings of entrapment, (can't
escape from their environment) and a fear of reprisal fxom the
accused or associates. Additionally, one often expressed
reason for non-reporting is the feeling that the "police can't
do anything anyway!"

significant also is the feeling of personal embarrassment which
stems from a belief that they are somehow responsible for what
has occurred to them.




D. METHODS AND RESOURCES TO BE UTILIZED

1.

" Methods

There exists within the Montgomery County Department of
Police a Crime Prevention Division (see Appendix A) which
operates within a carefully selected and very specific
target area (Silvexr Spring, Maryland). The Crime Pre-
vention Division will be expanded by one officer (rank of
Corporal) with a specific responsibility for eldexly
victims of crime. Augmenting and supporting this officer
will be a social worker (Level I1I), assigned to the
Department of Social Services, Adult Sexvices Division,
responsible to work in cooxdination with, and as a compli~
ment to, the individual officer and the Montgomery County
Department of Police. The two will together form a team
to be known as the Criminal Victimization of the Elderly
Response Team.

The officer will be selected from the rank of Corporal
(base pay ~ $17,955) based upon his/her past police per-
formance, interest in working with the particular segment
of the population {(the eldexly), as well as his/her demon-
strated aptitude for the assignment at hand, This position
will be £illed when a replacement officer(s) has completed.
initial academy training. Direct supervision for the

officer will be provided by the Division Director.

An important aspect of this program will involve special-
ized training for the officer. The training aspect will
be carried out in several phases as the program becomes
operational. The officer will be sent to the National
Crime Prevention Institute at the University of Louis-
ville, Louisville, Kentucky, for basic crime prevention
training. The Institute's basic crime prevention course
for police officers is of two weeks duration and is
designed to give its participants in-depth comprehension
of the complete realm of crime prevention methods. The
educational program provides for an introduction to the
philosophies and techniques of crime prevention. Class-
room presentations are made by both the WCPI faculty, staff,
and specially invited experts.

The NCPI has adapted the successful British approach to
crime prevention. Crime prevention is the anticipation,
the recognition and the initiation of some action to remove
or to reduce it. NCPI emphasizes the need to change the
physical environment through the use of locks, alarms, and
community planning, thereby making the commission of a
crime a more difficult task for the potential criminal.
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will acquire additional training in victimology and
haightened awareness of the personal, soclal and health
characteristics of the elderly at special seminars conducted
by the Zdministration of Justice, American University.

Additionally, the officer will be provided a take home
vehicle, fully equipped and marked, assigned to him for
both his professional and personal usc. It is felt that
the presence of a police vehicle is in itself a crime
deterrent. On occasion, the officer may be asked to
respond to a call involving a victimized eldexly person
during off-duty hours.

The Department of Social Services will select an individual
for the position of Social Worker II (Grade 20, base pay
$13,111). The individuval will possess a Master's Degree

in Social Work and will have two years of applicable
experience in a recognized Soclal Work agency. Direct
supervision of the Social Worker will emanate from a Social
Worker III, Adult Services Division of the Social Services
Department.

Training for the Social Worker will consist of an orienta-
tion to the Montgomery County Police Department, a very
general overview of the philosophy of crime prevention,
seminar work at the American University (College of Public
Affairs, Center for the Administration of Justice). Further,
initial discussions with departmental leaders of the,
American University's Criminal Justice Center have indicated
a desire on their part to design an independent study
curriculum for the Social Worker ITI which will enhance this
persons professional capacity in responding to elderly
victims of crime. The independent study curriculum will

not allow for the earnings of University credits on the
undergraduate, graduate or doctorial levels., In addition,
the social worker assigned to this team effort will avail
him/herself of opportunities for training as they are
offered in the Metropolitan Area by the Crime Prevention
Section of the American Association of Retired Persons or
other recognized groups offering relevant information and
training.

An Administrative Aide I (Grade 9, Step A) (37965 excluding
fringe) will be assigned to the Adult Sexrvices Division of
the Department of Social Services ag the secretarial suppoert
for the Social Worker and Police Officer.

Program Development

The attainment of the stated objectives for a program of
crime prevention for the elderly, as well as the implemen-
tation of the program will be accompliched through the
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measure performance, to analyze :
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bProgram justifications. g phaons and

4. Design a survey i itting i
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a. The level of fear among target population at

beainni
eigfnnlng of program and level of fear at program

b. Rate of reported c;imes (assuming a national
average) at beginning of Program compared to rate

of reported crimes at co ]
: nclusion of cam'
first year. progran’s

5. Design survey for use with
: groups selected for edaca-
t%ona% lectures t9 determine their avareness of methods
ol personal security, Develop system for checking
retention of material at a later return.

NOTE: The development of sophisti i
1 phisticated survey instruments
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the methods most efficicent and xeascnable £or discouraging
the possibility cf beiny offended. In ecspnce, what is to
be done i to remove ine slderly person from the

potentially dnngerous situation through his or hexr own
recognition of

ine existence of possible hazards.
Education is to L= used to increase the awareness and to
raise the level cf consglousness of the elderly population
with respect to thelr susceptibility to crine and their
security, both of the physical body and the domicile. It

is not the intent to increase the fears of these ipdividuals,
pbut is instead to provide factual information and thereby
illustrate a realistic picture with the hope of also pro-
viding a compara>le method of coping with and combating

that which is realized.

in acknowledaing the many disabilities of the older person,
the program's educational compenent must utilize a cgmblna-
rion of various techniques for the dissemination of infoxr-

mation. The cducational plan will consist of the following:

Educational Component:

Following detailed analysis of existing victimology
materials:

1. Determine which is or is not appropriate for an urban
based crime response team for use in its community
educational process.

2. A combination of educational techniques will.be_utilized
for the best possible dissemination of information.
Involved will be an awareness and sensi
Not overlooked will be an awareness of attention span.

3. Development of an educational campaign and package - to
increase awareness and raise security conscilousness among
the target population and the communi
a. Design, purchase or otherwise acgquire brochures.

b. Design, purchase or othexwise acquire films or £ilm
strips or slides for public presentation.

c. Development of lecture series.

d.  Scheduling of presentation to cover major segments of
groups or clubs in target area.

e. Conduct training seminars for Resident-Managers of

complexes . housing developments, ap§rtments{ ete. aqd
inars will include instruction

security personnel. Semi

tivity to the visual
and hearing disabilities assoclated with the aging process.

ty in which they live.

3.
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Project Work Plan Schedule

See Appendix B.
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proposed Staff

i ‘otimization of the Elderly
formation of the Victimiza >
ggsggise Peam the Montgomery gounty Government will
establish the following positions:

police Officer with the rank of Corporal at the Grade 18
level ($17,955 annually)

“ position gualifications

i ! helor's degree in the
rion from high school. A Bac 2 : e .
te gi:iugflpsychology, sociology or the humanities is desire

put not reguived.

i i fficer's past police

on will be based upon the © ' :

2 SZizggéance, his or her interest in working th@ttgz
Elderly, as well as his or her demonstrated aptitu

for the assignment at hand.

Social Worker at the second level of performance, Grade 20
Jevel |base pay $13,311 annually) .

Position Qualifications

1 Graduation from an accredited college or university with
' a Master's degree in social work.

2. Two years of applicable experience in a recognized social
woxrk agency.

3 Education or experience in research and statistical
analysis required.
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Present Staff

Project Director:

Name: Lieutenant Michael W. Desmond DCB: 12-9-38
Director, Research and Planning Division

Education:
BA; American University, Government, 1967

12 hours; graduate study; American University,
Administration of Justice

Experience:

14 years, Police Sexrvice, Montgomery County Police
Director, Research and Pianning Division; 1967 -~ Present

Financial Officer:

Name: Albert W. Gault DOB: 4-15-27
Director, Department of Finance

Education:

BS; University of Bridgeport; Business Administration,
(Accounting), 1951

Experience:

Director, Department of Finance, Prince George's
County, Maryland; 4 years

Director, Department of Finance, City of Rockville,
Maryland; 10 years

Social Sexrvices Department Project Coordinator:

Wame: Ann Bishop DOB: 6-13-39
Chief, Division of Adult & ramily Sexrvices, ACSW

Education:

BA; Lake Exie College; Sociology, 1361
MSW, Tulane University, 1968
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elderly victims of crime as well as large groups of older
citizens. Supervision for this officer will ke the ultimate
responsibility of the Director, Crime Provention bivision.

The Social Worker, as the cerregponding rezponse teasm member,
shall be positioned within the Adult Services Section of the
Department of Social Sorvices. Primary responsibilities will
include resecavch and analysis of crime Jdala as well as needs
assessment of crime victims and making the appropriate
referrals. Supervision for the social worker will be the
ultimate responsibility of the Director, Adult Sexvices Division.

The Staff of the Research and Planning Dlvision of the Montgomery
County Department of Police will provil:» support to the officer
and social worker for the interpretatica of data and the
development of educaticnal materials.

The information specialist (for the elderly) of the Office of Human
Resources will also lend assistance in the development of training
materials and in the implementation of the public relations campaign.

Organizational Charts

See Appendices C and D (Organizational Charts of the Montgamafy
County Department of Scoclal Services).
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The Division of Adult Services of the Montgomery County
Health Department will provide medical back-up relating to
needs assessment involving physician and/or nursing
assistance, {mental ox physical).

Community Home Care Section personnel of the Adult Services
Division of the Montgomery County Jflealth Department will
participate with supervisory personnel of the Adult Sexvices
Division of Social Services Department to devise and
structure a cooperative and coordinated response to an
elderly victim's needs.

The Youth Services Section of the Office of Human Resources
will provide assistance and guidance in planning and developing
in voupuration with the Montgomery County Mental Health
Association, an Escort Service for the Elderly.

For $2,500, the Mental Health Association of Montgomery County
will provide the administration and personnel necessary to-
design a program involving the recruitment and screening of
community youth (16 through 20 years of age) to provide 3-5
hours per week of escort service to screened, requesting
seniors. Escort service to be provided and supervised by the
Montgomery County Mental Health Association will include
trips to banks, shopping facilities, physicians, or for a
leisurely stroll. Contract with scope of service will be
reguired and performance monitored by the Youth Services
Section of the Office of Human Resources.

The Information Specialist for the elderly in the Office of
Human Resources will provide guidance and assistance in
developing a public information campaign designed to raise
the level of awareness of the elderly and the community of
the project's existance and disseminate information to the
elderly and the community designed to reduce crime through
citizens' increased knowledge. This specialist will
coordinate and cooperate with the Police Department‘'s infor-
mation specialist in order to maximize the delivery of the
informational and educational components of the project. Both
information specialists will work clgsely with the Response
Team as the team develops program content.

The Montgomery County Apartment Managers Assoclation, through
its President, who has heen informed of this project, has
indicated enthusiastic support and offered to cooperate in

ways to be determined that will enhance the project's overall
intent.

The Center for Criminal Justice, Office of Public Affairs,

American University, having been informed of this potential

project, has offered to be of assistance in program develop-
ment. The Center for Criminal Justice is currently planning
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training curricula and sessions for police officers and other
personnel in aging services which potentially could be of much
value to the Criminal Victimization of the Elderly Response
Team.

The 8,000,000 elderly member national oxrganization, The
American Association of Retired Persons and the National
Retired Teachers Asscciation (AARP-NRTA) has been informed
through its ewperienced Crime Prevention Unit for the Elderly,
of this potential project. The Crime Prevention Unit,

located in Washington, D. C. provides lectures and seminars to
elderly groups, police officers and units and other aging
service personnel designed to heighten awareness of responsive
persounnel to the social, psychological, physiological and
economic characteristics of the elderly. Efforts will be made
to utilize the skills and experience of this recognized
organization in ways which enhance the capacity of the
Response Team +to perform maximally on behalf of the target
population.

The Montgomery County Commission on Aging and the Advisory

Council to the Area Agency on Aging, as advocates and community

leaders for the County's 65,000 elderly population, support
the proposed project and will advise the Area Agency on

Aging in matters relating to the success of this project.

The 80 some individual Senior organizations in Montgomery
County, through its umbrella organization, Montgomery County
Association of Senior Organizations, will be a major conduit
for the dissemination of information relating to this project.

Major efforts will be instituted to involve those delivering
specialized services to the elderly handicapped, particularly
the blind. The Volunteers for the Visually Handicapped will
be tapped as the resource instrument to serve the blind.

The Montgomery County Heusing Opportunities Commission which
has the responsibility for the existing public housing units
for the elderly and is currently involved in the planning of
an additional 400-500 units, will be involved in the support
and promotion of this project. Currently, 1400 Fenwick Lane,
public housing for the elderly, is located directly in the
heart of the target area. Plans are underway for an addi-
tional 186 units within the target area. The Housing
Opportunities Commission will provide opportunities for
pretesting educational materials and techniques to determine
their effectiveness prior to larger scale distribution and
presentations.

The Revenue Authority of Montgomery County is currently
considering opening 161 units for elderly residents which
will be directly in the target area. Efforts to enlist their
cooperation in the success of this project will be made as
thedr plans become firmex.

TR TS TR
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Their e Xpex tise will be taPPGd to contribute to the success
of L]\i 5 pIOjGCt. |

Cat@ollc University of Amexica, Wational Catholic School of
Sgclal Work has been awarded research funds ($132,818) under
Title IY Q of thg Older Americans Act as Amended to research
ic decision making process among older Americans, especidily
éo agalyze the ecologi?al, psychological and biological
letriments. One very important segment of this research will
involve personal, in-depth interviews with selected partici-
pants from tpe target area. Data with respect to the ‘
deglslon making process as influenced by crime or the fear of
crise and the reporting of crire will bo elicited, providing
tl}at Dr. Frank Whiting, Project Research Director concurs
finally, as he has initially. Further discussions with Dr.

Whiting are scheduled to ascertain £i :
Pispyni B final agreement as to the

Included in the interview process will b ]

16 : e questions
rclatlpg to the fear of crime and ways in which this fear
Qeterglnes or d}rects decisions made by older Americans
lelgtlpg to Fhelr.mobllity, their community involvements,
their isolation (if any), their leisure.

Such spgcific'questions as "have you ever been the victim
of a crime which went unreported?" will be asked.

Additionally, a research attempt will be made to verify the

affect of the fear of crime on be i :
lacsay behavior patterns of the
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B, ORIRCTIVLS OF TIF PROJECT

. Reduce the fear of crime of cldevly persons in the target
arca throush educational appyosches.

1. Deternine the level of fear through the use of survey
instruments,

a. Prior to edwealtion projram's cemmencermont

b. Lffeet a 2% reduction icllow
educaticnal progrant’s opesation

1st full auarter olf

c. Effret a 4% roduection following 2nd ful? ouarter
d., Effcet a 67 roduction following 3vd fall quarter
o. FEffect an 89 reduction following 4tk full quarter

NOTE: The accomplishnant of sections ¢ d, and e arc
dependent upon sccond yoar funding.

. Establish the incidunan of reported crime, withias the target
arca, throdgh the analysis of 1974 statistics.

. Increase the reporting of erime, within the target aves, Iy
107 over the 1974 level by the end of the program yeor.

. 76 train one police officer ir the philesophies and techniques
of crime prevention and also to heighton the of ficer's s
tivity to the characteristics aad problowss of the elderly
population,

. To provide the police officer an orientation to the Department
of Social Services and to incrvasc the officer’'s awarencss of
the multi-faceted referral and response resources available.

. To train one social worker in the philosophies of crime pre-—
vention for the purpose of increasing their awareness of
police opcrations with respect to the crime prevention
function.

. To provide the social worker with an orientation to the
organizational structure and internal operations of the
Montgomery County Department of Police.

. The responsc team will be responsible to review and asscess
all reported criminal activity against the elderly within
the target zone, beginning with those activities which follow
the completion of tholr training.
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. Develop evaluation criteria and methods by the end of the
third program month. Area Agency on Aging, Office of Human
Resources, has the responsibility for this scgment.

. Develop the educational package by the end of the sixth
program month.

. Develop sophisticated survey instruments to measure the
effectiveness of the various program components, with a deqree
of reliability, by the end of the sixth program month. The
services of a consultant will be contracted. Refer to
Appendix E for additional detail.

. Pretest educational package by the end of the seventh program
month.

. Pretest survey instruments by the end of the seventh program
month.

. Negotiate a mobile bank, operational one day pexr month and
placed within one major senior citizens resldence. This
shall be accomplished at the completion of the tenth month
of program operation.

. Link-up ten youths with ten requesting seniors for escort
service by the end of the tenth month. Five additional
link-ups will be accomplished during the eleventh and
twelyeth months, representing a total of twenty bonds by the
end of the program year.

. Schedule six presentations during the last three months of
the program year with previously identified and selected
senior citizen groups and/or organizations, located within
the target area.

MEASURES OF EFFECTIVENESS

This section has been incorporated as an integral part of
Section E.

EVALUATION OF THE PROJECT

The Area Bgency on Aging will be wesponsible foxr the develapment
of evalnation criteria and methods. These instruments will be
developed at the completion of the third program month with the
approval and knowledge of the Governon's Commission on Law
Enforcement and the Administration of Justice.

The Social Worker and the Police Officer will be responsible for
submitting quarterly reports to the Project Director and to the
Intra-Departmental Coordinator, who will analyze these reports

and complete the evaluation report for the Governox's
Commission.

CONTINUATION

It is highly unlikely that much conclusive evidence, reflecting
the success of the program will be measurable at the first

year's funding termination point. Primarily, this lack may be
attributed to the time consuming, yet necessary, development of
the sophisticated and extensive data collection techniques,
analysis methodologies, and educational materials; which are so
very important to the benefit of this project. Therefore, it is
anticipated that there will be requests for second and third

yvear funding in order to fully identify the impact of the program.

It %s expected that the salaries of the police officer and the
social worker will be incorporated inte the annual budgets of their
respective departments {Police and Sccial Sexrvices) upon the
completion of federal funding.

h
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« Prevention Divicion

Iwunty bepartnent of Police has received a federal
«oie of eftablizihing a concentrated crime xeduction

The Boyntjomery
grant 1oy the

proaran, the tive of which is the reduction of burglaries. The
Crime Proventlon Divisicn is established to administer this program.

ion, esteblished on March 1, 1974, is

¥ tions Pur¢au. The division director is a
Second Liecutenant v responsible to the Chief, Operations
Bureau.

The Deputy Director of ihe Division is a Serqgeant who functions as
the program Coordinator. Additional divisics personnel includes

two Corporals, one of whom communds the Residential Crime Prevention
Section and the cther is the commander of the Commercial Crime Pre-
ventiun Sceticon. These sections are staffed with twelve officers in
the ranks of Private First Class and Private.

The specific and jmmediate objective of the division is to reduce
burglaries in s~lected target areas in the county. Additional program
objectives are Jasigned to have a long-range as well as county-wide
cffect on the incidence of burglary. These objectives are as f£ollows:

1. Improve batrol depleyment including saturation in
high incidence aveas. =

2. Reduece responsSe iLime to burglaries, thereby increasing
the likelihood of apprehension.

3. Increase public education cencerning the burglary problem
and presentation of effective proventive measures leading
to improved residential and commercial security.

4. Identify and develop effective program approaches relevant
to the prevention, deterrence and reduction of burglaries
for future implementation.

Among the dutics of the officers assigned to the two sections
{Residential and Commercial Crime Prevention Sections) are:

1. General preventive patrol.

2, Saturation patrol in selected target areas.

3. Checking ocut suspicious persons and/or vehicles in the
target areas and developing a f£ile on such contacts for
investigative purposes.

4, Responding tov burglary calls as well as cother emergency
calls within the target areas.

Conducting preliminary investigations of burglaries
committed in the target areas.

1

6. Conducting follow-up security surveys on residences and
commexcial establishments that have been burglarized.

7. Conducting surveillances of suspected burglary targets.

B, Coordinating with the Patrol and Criminal Investigation
Divisions in all operational efforts requiring intra-
departmental support and cooperation.

9, assist in the apprehension of persons perpetrating
burglaries.

In addition to the patrol and surveillance activities as deseribed
above, the officers assigned to the division conduct regular mectings
with civic and community organizations in an effort to mobilize
community participation in crime prevention.
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PRAGLET TITLE:

DATE TO BEGIN: August 1, 1078

PROGECT DIRECTOR:

Lt Mighaedlt, Docoond

Key steps in Work Plan Estiratud Crmplotion Timn hv Manth

. Employ Respanse Team

. Secure Administrative Afde I

> ¢ >

1
2
3. Deteruine Space Location
4

~ Have all necessary Supplies and
equiprent on hand

5. Project Director and Police Dept. Chief, X

- Div. of Adult Services, Social Service Dept
detevmine administrative and coordinating
Tinkages between Departrents ’

b

Training and orientation of Response Team X
*Evaluation by Area Agency on Aging (1)

7. Response Unit becomes street operational

> o e

8. Develop program strategy, work plan, asgign
ment of responsibilities in keeping with
project objectives.

o

Develop methodelogy for Research and XX
Educational components

10. Develop survey and analytical instruments- XX
contract for consultant as required

1

Complete Analysis of existing and pertinent X |x
educational packages )

12. Identify major senior citizens organizations % | X
clubs and centers in target and other targe
components, resident managers, security,
personnel, etc, .
*Evaluation by Area Agency on Aging (1) - %

13, Unit commences initial and Vimited educatior- X
al efforts .

Design and assemble for pre-testing final X | X
educational package -

14
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APPENDIX E

QBJECTIVES:

1. Increase the percent of unduplicated elderly
of the Montgomery County

and non-eiderly in the target area who are aware

Police Department's Crime prevention Unit.

4 Non-Elderly ¢ Aware of

Month Following Fublic Unduplicated % Aware of
Relations Campaign Elderly Surveyed Unit's Presence surveyed Unit's Presence
1st 100 5% igo 5%
2nd 100 10% 100 10%
3xd 100 15% 100 15%
6th 200 20% 200 20%
9th 300 25% 300 . 25%
12th 400 303 40Q 30%
w0
o
2. 1Increase the percent of unduplicated elderly in the target area who can deronstrate increased
knowledge relating to the prevention of crime as a direct result of the public relations effort
{including education, seminars, pamphlets, etc.).
Month Following Public % UnGuplicated 3 With Increased
Relations Campaign plderly Surveyed Knowledge
1lst 100 10%
2nd 100 203
3rd 100 30%
6th 200 40%
th 300 457%
12th 400 50%
=
— fa Ty ) P 3
A -3 =
= e g0 =
33 &,D ','_." A w2
o > o < s ;‘,
57 %5 8 6 ,
=, &g = b g
°E g 3 * *EE R 5 =n
a7% d n A LI LA LI LT LY D R D BN :2 N
: £ =b o SHENSEERNSSRERGansE 12 "
=m0~ = AL IS S TG AR D S A I A R
9e 2w w cz\n—-cwv—dooombjgaggggsz — )‘3—‘3
e T i e [0)
ot 0O w o 1=
= 30 0 ] 97 3 ot
j3 M o o ~ e
JRE o - n o P
n -0 0
it ot ' - -
w0 ) e LN =3
wet OO [ . o~ i
A > o 22 18
"5 b L M e N 15!
3 8 o o i
25 O s|Sazgaigaiiasggugay B oo |2
cw e PEeERAGHINEISREELEas | 23 i5 o
o - 0L —~ o >3 el
oD — o g
moy 3O — o0 1
cter B3 . o =
e oD
©Q =50 wwn 2]
orh ta QO w7
~ = 11 B =
o WO “ 53 (=
oo o = g -
S oot I FA bt bbb CEN
RS = ““‘"U'U‘G‘G‘“mebwcowmgo\; 22 g
o Qo
g h
EE =
i e
£ < 2
> §5& 4
2 =1 ’_t;:
e ot o
o
5 oe
. = =
00
W
=2
(@]
[o]
=
ot
[xd
<

{(uunytod Y 19A0 §9 10A0
uT papuysur)




V]
]

APPENTIX G

Crimes Committed Apainst the Flderly

b
Type of Crine Number

Murder 1
Pape
i Y

I(“u'x\ !
fatn Theit 26
Neslipent Man staughter

(Edtdl 1\,l'_¢dLI“‘; l"AlV, ___‘“L

Total: 658

ed upop 1074 statistics collected
¢ basis and include Part T offenses only.
ieate the number of incidences occuring
in the target ored.

NOTY,  These figure:
OGN oa county
Thev do nat
specifically

83
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Tha meetirnng of tho mambers of the Region IV Beoard, of May 7, 1975,
concluded with the board's recormendation to table the grnant
arolication ontileled Y"Crime Prevention for the Rlderly” in order
2 allow for the revision and reconstruction of the project's
ratoearch actig:onent,

A subgseguent: seggicn, attended by tho Region IV st:ff, a represen-~
tative from the Governor's Cormission on Lawv Inforcement and the
Administration of Juntice, the Grant's Coordinator for Hontgomery
Ca ity and reonresentatives from the lion t«onery County Dapartment of
Lice and the Montgomery County Office of Human Resources, further
defined the sopecific concerns which ware vwaisoed by the board and
jointly deternined the most approprinte and practicable solutions
to these concerndg.

The concerns expressed primarily focused upon the apparent lack of
clarity in the application roagording the relationship among the
various project components; research, cducation and team response,
and in particulay the beginning of actual project implementation.
Those ayesas wlll be addressed herein.

The projaect goal is to improve the delivery of criminal justice
services to the eldexrly, those persons aged 60 and over, and the
achievement of this goal will be accomplished through the
industriousness and the skills of the response team members.

It vas suqgested by the Region IV board that one weakness ia the

application 1s the apparent delay (10 months} in the response
tean's becoming oposatlonal. The first three project months will
ha devoted to the hiring of personnel (police officer, social
vorker, and administratire zide) and to their corresponding
training (familiarication with the methodologics and teclhinilques of
crime preventicn, responding to the elderly victims of crime and
an orientation to tha Departmant of Police and the Department of
Social Services). Imwedlaualv following the completion of training
zhe response team will becorz street operational in i1ts approach to
meeting the needs of the elder community.

Unique to the proposal, will be the well developed capacity of the
Response Team to deal immediately with the elderly victim's needs.
The Response Team will DPe noliFicd (depending upon the incident
elther immedlately or within 24 hours), by the officer responding
to the call, whenever an elderly individual ig the victim of a
crime within the propossd target area. The toam's responsibility
will be to assess the needs of the victim and make the proper
referrals to ald in regtifying the situation that has occurred.

The nost effective maans of proventing the commission of crime upon
the elderly is to educate thesc persons in the methods most
officient and reasoneble for discouraging the possibility of being
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offended. EBducotional presentations, though 3imited in thelr
cuantitative and cualitative effeoctiveaess, w1y algo Lorin
sinultancously with tha rorsponse coprnbility ant tha con cdatfon

of tesn nmamber treining. The limitations in effectis t3oare
bared vron the realization that many sdusaticnn ang muct
be employoed whan instructing the eld: the many
and variad physical and esotional hoiileaps asrociatoed vith the
aging process. Ier instance, in ond to iwvolea the Biiad
carrrunily o that thoy may reccive tho benelit and eervice of wlo
Criminal Victimination of tha BEldexly Responcs Team all phamphlaots
and brochures must be devoloped in Draille, and this dovelopment
requires that sufficient enpanditvres of tinme and knowlodye be
tapped from perszons having the nececsavy experitise in this arca.
The sana is true rYor the many other hanidicaps and dleabhilities
which tha team will encounter. Such specialinztion yrcalies
additional tiwe in order to develop Lhe varicl prograrms roquired
by audiences with diflerent health and age related characteristics.

—

The educational and raespontse componrnents of the project will he
augmented by the rescarch cffoxts which will aid in the Asternina-
tion of the needs and specifics of the targat aroup. This is a
modal project, and containcd within are unicuae and well considercd
aprroaches to the problens of elderly criminal vietims, The
vesearch component, while not costly, is esserntial 1i£ objsctive
essessment: of tha proqrams worth is to be evaluated. Data acauin-d
through research will be continuously assessed and utilized to
inprove the educational and response componcnis of the projecis
overall objectives. If, for cexample, the response tean is
operational during the hours of 8 a.r. to 4 p.n., and research
scoms to indicate that most response needs ctcur from 1l a.nm, to

7 p.m, then the rosponse team hours wvould be charged to improve
thelr effectivencss in accordance wlth the evidence. Good research
will provide the local police and responding agencies with portinent
and relevant data far more valid than the abstract data reflecting
national samplings. Through the collection and analysis of data
one can more rationally prcdict the success of a program of cring
prevention for the clderly in other laryland jurdsdictions, not
exclusive of the relevance which significant information can offor
to similar communities nation-wide. It is illogical in this time
of limited funds and police manpower shortages to institute pro-
grams which are ailmed at the reduction of crime without adjusting
the program to the specific nceds of the community which it is to
benefit and without critically evaluating itg effects f£rom the time
of program implementation to program end,
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